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MEETING OF

THE CIVILIAN COMPLAINT REVIEW BOARD

January 13, 2010

10:10 a.m.

40 Rector Street, 2nd Floor

New York, New York 10006

ERNEST F. HART, ESQ., CHAIR

JOAN M. THOMPSON, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

PUBLIC MEETING AGENDA:

1. Call to Order
2. Adoption of Minutes
3. Report from the Chair
a. Dennis deLeon
b. Location of February Board
Meeting
c. Year in Review
4. Report from the Executive Director
5. Committee Reports
6. Old Business
7. New Business
8. Public Comment

Reported By:

Jason Gottlieb
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BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT WERE:

DANIEL D. CHU,

JAMES DONLON,

ESQ.

ESQ.

DR. MOHAMMAD KHALID

WILLIAM F. KUNTZ II,

DAVID G. LISTON, ESQ.

MICHAEL McCANN, ESQ

TOSANO J. SIMONETTI

BISHOP MITCHELL G. TAYLOR

YOUNGIK YOON,

ESQ.

ESQ.
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THE CHAIR: Let's get started. First
item on the agenda is the adoption of minutes.
Do I hear a motion?

MR. KUNTZ: So moved.

THE CHAIR: Anybody second?

BISHOP TAYLOR: I second.

THE CHAIR: All in favor?

IN UNISON: Aye.

THE CHAIR: Any opposed?

MR. DONLON: I'm abstaining.

MR. LISTON: I'm abstaining as well.

THE CHAIR: Two abstentions. Next item.
Next item on the agenda is a report from the
chair. First of all, I'd like to take the
opportunity to start with a moment of silence
in honor of our colleague, Dennis deleon, who
died in December. I believe this is the first
board meeting we've had since his death.
Anybody who wishes to see the program from the
funeral, I have it here. You're welcome to
look at it.

Next item, the location of the February
board meeting which will be in Queens Borough
Hall. Joan, want to give the details on that?

MS. THOMPSON: Yes. It will be at Queens
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Borough Hall. I will give out the address to
everyone, it's 120-55, Queens Boulevard,

Room 213. And it will be at the same time, at
10 a.m., and that's February 10th.

THE CHAIR: At this time, I would like to
take this opportunity to thank the board and
our very able staff for, I believe, performing
extraordinarily well in 2009 under a very
complex set of circumstances.

2009, there were many changes in the
composition of the board, including the chair.
We lost one of our colleagues and many other
board members struggled with illness and
demanding jobs and a difficult economic
climate but we have many accomplishments to
report and I would like to highlight some of
the achievements today.

This was a record year in terms of
complaint filings, 7,674 cases, a four percent
increase over 2008. The board responded with
a record number of case closures, 8,088, up
sixteen percent from 2008.

The second half of the year was
particularly productive, 4,384 cases were

closed versus 3,704 closures in the first



10

11

12

13

14

15

le

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

half, eighteen percent. As a result, the
agency reduced its open docket by 351 cases, a
ten percent reduction. Again, the second half
proved more productive than the first, with
the open docket falling from 4,120 cases on
June 30th to 3,358 on December 3lst, a
nineteen percent reduction. We will continue
to work hard to reduce the agency's open
docket.

In addition to closing more cases, both
more full investigations and truncated cases
in 2009, the board reduced the truncation rate
from sixty-five percent to sixty-four percent.
This decrease was more marked in the second
half of 2009 with a -- with the rate slightly
decreasing from sixty-six percent in the first
half to sixty-four percent in the second half.

The average time to complete a full
investigation increased ten percent from 316
days in 2008 to 349 in 2009. Again, however,
there were improvements in the second half of
the year with a five percent fall from 359
days to 340 days. It is important that we
continue to do everything we can to complete

investigations in a timely way.
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The length of time to complete a
substantiated investigation fell more steeply,
from 422 days in the first half to 373 days in
the second, a twelve percent reduction. As a
result, the percentage of substantiated cases,
which were fifteen months and older, fell from
forty-five in the first half of 2009 to
twenty-nine in the second. And the comparable
figures for eighteen months and older showed a
reduction from eight percent to four percent.
These are important quantitative indicators
and we will seek to improve them.

The findings on the merits rate improved
in 2009 from forty-eight percent in 2008 to
fifty-three percent in 2009. Again, increase
was more marked in the second half of 2009,
the percentage rising from fifty percent in
the first half to fifty-six in the second.

One significant complaint trend was that
the proportion of cases filed with at least
one allegation of discourtesy rose forty-one
percent, compared to an average of thirty-nine
percent over the period from 2006 to 2008.
Discourtesy complaints are ideal cases for

mediation and the board has made increasing
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the number of mediated cases a priority for
2010. The Police Commissioner and the PBA
have both urged police officers to accept
mediation when it is offered and the board
will extend its outreach efforts to civilians
so to increase the civilian acceptance rate as
well.

In 2009, the number of mediated cases
rose from 112 to 118 but we will continue to
work towards increasing this number. The
mediation unit received 424 cases —-- mediation
referrals in 2009, compared with 319 in 2008.
The percentage of officers who've accepted the
offer to mediate rose from sixty-eight in 2008
to seventy-four in 2009. The trend has been
more noticeable since the Police Commissioner
issued his press release supporting
mediation in September, with acceptance
rates now reaching seventy-seven percent.

The acceptance rate for civilians
rose from forty-eight percent to fifty-six
percent.

We'd like to thank our investigative
staff for their excellent performance in 2009.

As we all know, the number of frontline
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investigators has fallen in the last two years
as a result of reductions in our budget. 1In
2008, the CCRB had, on average, 120 active
investigators, excluding supervisory and
managerial staff. In 2009, the number was
110. 1In spite of this, investigators closed
sixty-six more cases on average in 2009, up
fifty —— up from fifty-seven in 2008.

As I reflect on my nine-month tenure as
chair, I would be remiss if I did not
acknowledge and thank those with whom I've
worked most closely.

Dawn Fuentes, you have taken the concept
of outreach to levels not seen by the agency
in quite some time.

Beth Thompson, our Director of Personnel,
continues to successfully manage the human
resource needs of a fluid and diverse
workforce.

Denise Alvarez, who's our Director of
Case Management, arguably holds the most
difficult position in the agency. She has
ensured that this board disposes of its
caseload in as efficient a manner as possible

despite our various personalities and work
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schedules.

Marcos Soler, our Director of Strategic
Initiatives, keeps track of the wvarious
statistical trends associated with the board's
work and translates these stats into
recommendations for process improvement.

Our Director of Mediation, Lisa Cohen,
whose efforts and commitment to the concept of
mediation will continue to contribute to the
better understanding of New Yorkers with their
police department.

Graham Daw, who holds the unenviable
position of serving as Counsel to the board of
mostly attorneys who always know as much as he
does.

Brian Connell, Deputy Executive Director
for Administration, who has managed a
difficult budget process with skill and
creativity.

Meera Joshi, the First Deputy Executive
Director who is responsible for the day-to-day
operations in the investigative division, who
has done an outstanding job managing the
investigative process to increasing levels of

productivity and continues to use ingenuity
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and grace on her way to becoming an
outstanding leader.

And Joan Thompson, who as CCRB's Chief
Executive Officer, has not only been
invaluable to the board in the development of
its policies but has implemented them in a
professional and collegial manner and has made
my introduction to the board and its work a
pleasure.

And lastly, my colleagues on the board,
it has been an honor to serve with such
professionally distinguished individuals and I
look forward to my continued service with you.

The success of the agency in 2009 is also
due to the support staff, the MIS for keeping
our computers running and introducing new
technologies, including digital recording and
web links, CMU for keeping up with our ever-
increasing trail of paper, Operations for
ensuring that we have the equipment and
supplies we need. And last but not least,
Personnel, whose primary goal is to ensure
that our employees receive all to which they
are entitled.

Again, thank you all.
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(Applause)

THE CHATIR: The next item on the agenda
is —-— yes?

MR. SIMONETTI: Mr. Chairman, first of
all I'd like to thank you for giving such a
comprehensive report. In my thirteen years on
the board, and maybe Bill can speak after I
do, with his many more years than I, but in my
thirteen years on the board, I've never had —-
we've never had a chair give that type of
report.

First of all, it's very encouraging. By
the way, you know, I think the board members
know that the staff are doing a tremendous
job. And I think it was great that you
acknowledged that great work that was done in
2009.

You know, in the past, all the reports
that came from the chair, or many of the
chairs, were very negative kind of stuff, you
know, always dealt on the negative. Yours is
a very upbeat, positive kind of report, not
only because you talked about all the things
that were done and the great advances made in

2009 but just the tone in which it was
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delivered also. So I certainly, as an
individual board member, appreciate that
report. Thank you.

THE CHAIR: Thank you. Bill?

MR. KUNTZ: I would like to echo what
Commissioner Simonetti has just said and I'd
like to add my personal thanks to the chair
for bringing judgment and wisdom and a very
business-savvy and efficient model to the work
of this board. 1It's very difficult work.

He's acknowledged the individuals on the
staff, as well as the board, but he's done it
with grace and with tact and with leadership.
And I admire that tremendously and I think
that we, as a board, who with the staff and I
think the public, owe you a vote of confidence
and a vote of thanks for your work in the past
nine months.

I know at times it seemed that nine
months was perhaps longer than nine months but
it's enough time to deliver a child and you
have certainly advanced this agency and
enhanced its working on a professional and
personal basis. It's an honor to work with

you and I want to thank you for your

12
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leadership and I urge you to continue. And
I'm sure each of us will rededicate ourselves
to doing a better job but your sage leadership
has meant a tremendous amount to each of us
and I thank you.

THE CHAIR: Thank you. Yes?

MR.MCCANN: If I may speak for the new
members of the board, or as one of the newer
members of the board, I would particularly
like to thank, without mentioning names, the
people that you mentioned who have been very,
very helpful to me when I raised some --
hopefully, some good questions and some of the
bad questions that I raised and they've been
very responsive and I've been able to reach
out with them personally and on the telephone
and I really want to thank you, personally,
for helping me become more familiar with the
process. Thank you.

THE CHATIR: Thank you. Next item on the
agenda i1s the report from the Executive
Director.

MS. THOMPSON: Thank you. In the last
three months of the year, complaint activity

has decreased significantly compared to the
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first half of the year, in which we received
an average of 670 complaints per month. In
December, the board received 547 complaints,
which was a one percent decrease in complaint
filings in relation to December of 2008, when
the board received 551 complaints. Similarly,
the updated number for November shows that the
board received 544 cases in that month, which
is a six percent decrease compared to the 583
complaints filed in November of 2008.

In December, the board closed 891 cases.
For the end of the year, the board closed
8,088 cases. The Chair has already indicated
that this a substantial sixteen percent
increase compared to 2008. Of the year-end
closures, 2,673 cases were full
investigations, 5,211 were truncated and 204
cases were closed through our mediation
program. In the same period of last year, the
board closed 2,673 full investigations. For
2009, the substantiation rate was 7.4 percent.
In December, the CCRB substantiated twenty-
five cases involving fifty-four allegations
against thirty-five officers. 1In 2009, CCRB

substantiated 197 cases involving 446
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allegations against 266 officers.

While the board -- closing this month 480
more cases than it received, the agency's open
docket showed a 12.5 percent decrease in
relation to the previous month's open docket.
The docket stands at 3,358 cases. About
ninety-three percent of our open
investigations were filed within the last
year. Of the open cases in the current
docket, 1,153 cases are awaiting panel review.

In November 2009, the Police Department
disposed of sixteen cases, fifteen officers
received disciplinary action and one case
against an officer was closed as filed because
the subject officer is no longer a member of
the NYPD. Year-to-date, the disciplinary rate
is sixty-one percent, which is five points
higher than the rate for year-to-date 2008.

In November, the department disciplined eight
officers with command discipline and seven
officers with instruction. The year-to-date
declined to prosecute rate is thirty-one
percent.

I just also want to say that Spring 3100,

which is a magazine that is produced by the
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Police Department that goes out to all of its
members, both active and retired, in this
month's issue had the mediation brochure
reprinted so there's an article about
mediation in Spring 3100 if anyone would like
to see that. That's it.

THE CHATIR: Any comments? Next item on
the agenda is committee reports.

BISHOP TAYLOR: Outreach, so we have made
some progress since our last meeting. We have
a scheduled board meeting in February at the
Queens Borough Hall in Queens, of course. And
on this Saturday, the Outreach Committee,
along with other board members, will be going to
the largest public housing development in the
country, Queensbridge Houses, to have an
information session with the residents to
inform them of their rights to use CCRB as a
resource for complaints. And we'll be
replicating that model in other high-density
public housing neighborhoods across the city.

We've also —-- we have our prototype for
our Facebook posting already in play. We're
just waiting for Legal to approve and we can

move forward with that. And we've had
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extensive meetings in terms of electronic
partnerships that will enable us to raise the
profile and disseminate our services more
broadly but we're, of course, trying to manage
that based on our capacity as well and looking
at it from a strategic point of growth, you
know, if there's room to grow.

MR. DONLON: Reports and Recommendations
Committee, we have reviewed the draft
semiannual report and it's in the process of
being circulated to the board.

THE CHAIR: Tony, want to give a little
on the Operations’ Meeting?

MR. SIMONETTI: Operations? Sure.
the Operations Committee met this morning and
the first item of the discussion where there
was no discussion was on budget matters. And
maybe that's a good sign because OMB didn't
tell us we have to cut further. But we have
absolutely no news from OMB on budget so it
was really a non-issue.

The semiannual report, as indicated by
Jim, members have received a draft copy. It
should be in your folder and hopefully, we can

—-— 1f you see -- you can —-- by the way, just
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take this copy and mark it up as you see fit
and please get it back because we'd like to
try to get it back within a week.

By the way, it's been condensed
tremendously and once that process has been —-
I think the timetable is within probably a
month and a half, two months, this should be
available to the public. 1It's to be printed
and available to the public.

February board meeting, as described by
our Executive Director, will be held out at
Queens Borough Hall next month. And then the
following meeting held outside of this
location will be in Brooklyn and that will
take place in —--

MS. THOMPSON: April.

MR. SIMONETTI: -- April. And when we
get information on that, we'll put it on the
website and we'll get it out to board members.

MR. KUNTZ: Well, that will also be in
Borough Hall?

MR. SIMONETTI: Borough Hall, yes.

THE CHAIR: Any other old business? Any
new business? I want to welcome back David

Liston —-
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MR. LISTON: Thank you.

THE CHATIR: -- who had literally a tough
bout --

MR. LISTON: Right.

THE CHAIR: -- with a charity event and
was really in serious -- in seriously

dangerous condition but we're happy to see him
back —--

MR. LISTON: Thank you.

THE CHAIR: -- and waiting for his
caseload.

MR. LISTON: Thank you. It's good to be
back.

MR. SIMONETTI: And Jim's successful hip
surgery.

THE CHATIR: Yes, a lot of stuff going on.

MR. SIMONETTI: You guys are getting too
old.

(Laughter)

MR. MCCANN: Wisdom from the young men
here.

MR. KUNTZ: Yeah.

THE CHATIR: Anything -- any other running
business? Public comment?

MR. DUNN: Good morning. I'm going to
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start with Dennis. I'm actually a little

surprised that nobody had anything to say

about Dennis. We are all noticing, of course,
noticing his passing. You know, Dennis was on
the board for many years. I think for many of

you, you don't know Dennis because you're
newer members, but I just wanted to say that
from the perspective of the advocacy
community, Dennis was perhaps unique on this
board in the sense that he was the one who was
prepared to speak out in public about his
concerns about police issues, about his
concerns about the operation of the board. I
think that this is going to be a huge loss and
I certainly hope that the Council picks
somebody who fills that role again and
frankly, I would hope that all of you start
playing a little more of that role to fill
that huge void on the board.

Turning to the report that you gave,
Ernie, I actually -- I wanted to agree with
Tony and Bill about this; I do not recall
hearing a report like that. I think it was
very helpful. A lot of the information that

you gave actually was not in the report
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materials and I would like to have that
information made public. So I -- so if you
were reading a statement, I think if a copy
could be made available to the public and to
us, I'd appreciate that. This in particular,
I'm interested in the numbers.

I must say that I had two concerns. One,
Tony, you're right, it was a very positive
report. I'm not going to say it's a
Pollyannaish report. But I think it was
entirely positive and wasn't focused on some
of the concerns that I think the agency should
have about the way it's operating,
particularly about the substantiation rate,
the truncation rate, what's happening with the
department in terms of disciplinary practices.
You noted some numbers that -- I think that
those numbers cry out for some consideration,
some discussion among the board, which has
been absent.

The other thing that I am particularly
concerned about is -- and I think that's
reflected in your report -- is that it was
focused entirely upon the agency's processing

of complaints, which I only view as being half
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of what it could be used to do. It's said
nothing about what's happening outside on the
street between police officers and civilians
and what concerns this agency has about police
misconduct. And that's a big part of why
you're here. It's not just to process
complaints; it is to learn from those
complaints and to identify problems with
police misconduct and to speak out about those
problems and do something about those
problems. And I'm not saying you're doing
nothing about that but I don't see it and I
don't hear it in meetings and I certainly do
not hear it in this report. And I -- we
frequently say this, I just think there needs
to be a recognition on this board that your
responsibilities and your attention go beyond
processing complaints.

Okay. And just one final, minor thing.
The semiannual report, I have not kept close
track of this but it feels like this is pretty
late. And if we're talking about a
publication in a couple of months -- actually,
is this the report that will cover the first

half of the last year —-- is that correct Tony?
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MR. SIMONETTI: Yes.

MR. DUNN: I don't remember historically
when that report has come out but it feels
more like it's come out well before this and I
think you run the
risk -- and one of the points, I think, of
going to a more truncated format for the
report which is something that we signed onto
and we do actually think the semiannual report
is a vast improvement over the report that
used to be produced. One of the reasons to do
that, as I recall, was to allow you to produce
your report quickly after the end of the
period that's being reported on. And it feels
like we're actually going in the other
direction and I think you should be very
concerned about putting out a report that
covers the first six months of 2009 in
February or March of 2010. Something has to
be done to try to expedite that but those are
my comments.

THE CHAIR: Yes, sir?

MR. O'GRADY: Commissioner Simonetti has
—-—- was able to raise the attorney on New

Year's Eve. He indicated that no one invited

23
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him into the hallway.

THE CHAIR: Thank you.

MR. O'GRADY: Well, I have —-- I was
wondering i1f you —-- I guess he's unwilling to
speak to the attorney. I thought he was -- he

wanted to speak to the attorney in the
hallway. I mean, he invited me into the
hallway to speak to me.

You know, I just wanted to say that my
adversary perpetrated a racial attack on my
plumbing contractor that he was fixing the
plumbing in my apartment and the adversary
instituted a racial attack, you know, called
him "white boy, hey, white boy", you know, and
he -- the adversary turned around and called
the police.

THE CHATIR: Mr. O'Grady, if you have a
complaint --

MR. O'GRADY: You know, sure —-

THE CHATIR: If you have a complaint, you
can make the complaint through the formal
process, okay? Thank you.

If there are no other witnesses on
the list, the meeting's adjourned.

We will start Executive session in
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about ten minutes.

(Meeting adjourned at 10:36 a.m.)
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CERTIFICATTION

I, Jason Gottlieb, Electronic Court
Reporter and Notary Public, do hereby certify
that the foregoing witness whose testimony as
herein set forth, was duly sworn on the date
indicated, and I was present during the
entirety of the foregoing proceedings, and
that I caused to be recorded a true, complete
and verbatim recording of the proceedings via

digital means.

I further certify that I am not employed

by nor related to any party to this action.

In witness whereof, I hereby sign this
date:

January 19, 2010.
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CERTIFICATTION

I, Sara Bernstein, hereby certify that
the foregoing is a true and correct
transcription, to the best of my ability, of
the sound recorded proceedings submitted for

transcription.

I further certify that I am not employed

by nor related to any party to this action.

In witness whereof, I hereby sign this
date:

January 19, 2010.

Sara Bernstein
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THE CHATR: Let's get started. A big
welcome, everyone, we didn't have a meeting
last month because of snow. My kids were
happy but I wasn't.

First order of business is to adopt the
minutes of the January meeting.

BISHOP TAYLOR: I'll make a moticn.

MR. KUNTZ: Second.

THE CHAIR: All in favor®?

IN UNISON: Aye.

THE CHAIR: Passed unanimously.

Next item on the agenda is report from
the Chair. The -- as all of you know, last
month, the Police Commissioner and I came out
with a joint communication, basically stating
that we have agreed in principle to have
personnel from CCRB try cases in the trial
room on a trial basis. The details are being
worked out. There are discussions between
both agencies and when we get into open
discussion, I'll give you -- the Executive
Director and I will give you a little bit more
information, a briefing on that. And then we can
discuss concerns and whatnot.

Also, tomorrow, I'm testifying along with
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the Executive Director before the City
Council. It's a budget hearing and after the
testimony, we will have the -- my remarks on a
website for you to criticize or approve or
whatever you like. And basically, the
testimony which we -- one of the things about
the testimony, it will show that despite -—-
not really want to get into it too much but
despite all the budget issues that we have,
the agency has held its own very well and
actually has improved its reporting numbers.
So, kudos to the staff but we'll get more into
that tomorrow in the testimony and thereafter.

Next item on the agenda is the report
from the Executive Director.

MS. THOMPSON: Okay. In February 2010,
the CCRB received 481 complaints or 184 fewer
complaints than it received in February of
2009 when the agency received 665 complaints.
This represents a twenty-eight percent
decrease in complaint activity. In the first
two months of 2010, the board has received
1,056 complaints or 239 fewer complaints than
it received in the same period of 2009, which

is a nineteen percent decrease in complaints.



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

It is really too early to speculate about the
recent decreases in activity and whether it
represents a long-term change in complaint
activity levels. We Jjust don't know at this
point.

In February 2010, the board closed 320
cases. Year-to-date, the board has closed 886
cases. Of the year-to-date board closures,
353 cases were full investigations and 516

were closed as truncated. We mediated --

bless you(socmeone sneezed) eighteen cases. The
substantiation rate is ten percent. The
truncation rate is fifty-eight percent. Year-

to-date, the CCRB substantiated thirty-four
cases involving seventy-two allegations
against forty-five officers.

With the board closing this month fewer
cases than it received, the agency's open
docket shows a four percent increase in
relation to the previous month's open docket.
The docket stands at 3,507 cases. About
ninety-three percent of our open
investigations were filed within the last
year. Of the open, 1,427 cases are awaiting

panel trial -- panel review, excuse me, or
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forty-one percent of all open cases.

In January 2010, the police department
disposed of seventeen cases. Sixteen officers
received disciplinary action, one officer did
not. The discipline rate was ninety-four
percent. The department closed one case as
not guilty after trial and it disciplined
sixteen officers with command disciplines and
instruction.

In 2009, the police department disposed
of 266 cases; 161 officers received
disciplinary action, 101 officers did not.
That also included seventy-one DUPs and four
cases were closed as filed, which means
probably someone retired. The discipline rate
was sixty-two percent, which was five percent
higher than the rate for 2008. The 2009
department declined to prosecute rate was
twenty-seven percent, which was four points
lower than the rate for 2008 and six points
lower than the rate for 2007.

I just also want to make you aware that
the April 14th board meeting will be held in
Brooklyn Borough Hall. The address is 2009

Joralemon Street. To the board members, I
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will send out the address and directions and

it will alsoc be placed on the website so

everyone will know where the next board

meeting will be held.

The semiannual report is at the printer

and we should expect it and -- it should be

ready for distribution probably within the

next two weeks.

And just as -- two notes really of

congratulations. Mayor Bloomberg anncunced

his selection for the Charter Revision

Committee. And I, of course, would like to

congratulate our own Chair, Ernest Hart, and

Board member Bishop Taylor for being selected

as members. And this is terrific because there's

two members from CCRB on the committee, so we

congratulate you.

As well as -- also, congratulations goes

out to Bishop Taylor because April 26th, his

organization, the East River Development

Alliance, will open its -- the first minority-

owned credit union ever in Queens and the

first credit union to be chartered in New York

City in over a decade.

congratulations to you.

So,

well done and
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Just a quick review of the budget so that
you'll understand where we are, that said, the
review is really of the almost three years of
cuts. I'm just going to give you a quick
synopsis. In 2008, we lost 668,922 dollars
with twelve lost in head count. In 2009, it
was 1. -- almost 1.5 million with twenty
positions lost, eighteen of which were from
investigations. In 2010, there has been a
793,955 budget reduction with eleven positions

lost, nine of which will be from

investigations. These combined, the whole total

cost for the past few years will be over three
million dollars with a head count loss going
from 192 to 149. So that's where we are right
now.

THE CHAIR: Thank you. Any questions?

MR. KUNTZ: Just one minor ncte. The
address of the Brooklyn Borough Hall is 209.
I think you said -- misspoke and said 2009,
but it's 209.

MS. THOMPSON: Yes, it's 209.

MR. KUNTZ: Yes, 209 Joralemon Street.
And you might just want to define for

newcomers the term you used, DUP.



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MS. THOMPSON: Oh, decline -- well, it
was declined to prosecute or unable to
prosecute. We have not really come up with
which one it really is. That's what that
means. It means that the police department
will not go forward on those cases.

MR. KUNTZ: Thank you.

MS. THOMPSON: You are welcome.

THE CHATIR: Anything further?

All right, any committee reports? I
don't think so.

Any old business?

New business, we mentioned earlier

probably cur new —-- our newest business is the

discussion of the prosecution unit or CCRB

personnel prosecuting cases in the department’s

trial room. And basically, as we are
discussing these issues, there are two main
issues, I think, in our discussion with the
police department.

One is, of course, remember that under

the law, it's the Police Commissioner who

really holds the keys here. I mean, he is the

one who decides discipline and he alone

decides what role CCEB will have in the
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disciplinary process after cases leave CCRB.
We have discussed it. I have had numerocus
discussions with him and we both agreed to
have a trial run at CCRB prosecuting the case
-- some of the cases that are -- that it
substantiates.

The other issue, of course, is one of
budget and capacity. Certainly, CCRB will not
put itself in a position to not be successful, take
on this task without the appropriate resources.
So that's another issue that we're not
necessarily discussing with the Police
Commissioner, but with powers that be, that in the
future we will be discussing with OMB and of course
making a presentation to City Council.

So, despite all of the cuts that the
Executive Director referred to, we certainly
are cognizant of the need to fund a -- the
prosecution unit, or whatever term we're going
to call it -- we will use for it. We are
cognizant that resocurces are needed and that's
one of the issues that we have to resolve.
There are a lot of operatiocnal issues. We are
discussing those as well.

MS. THOMPSON: Basically, there --what we
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have planned and looked at was just what would
be an initial start, a beginning of a pilot
project. Because of our lack of capacity, as

you all know, we now only have one attorney.

So we have just Roger and Meera, of course, they are

reviewing the cases, working with the teams, and Roger

has been doing the second seating as well. So
there's not much more that he can do. So with
one attorney -- we had five but over the past
two or three years, the numbers have been reduced,
they're gone. We've had to give them
up in PEGs. We have one that we hope, we think
that we can bring back later on, another line,
but we had given it up to use some of the
money so that we could have overtime. So we
postponed hiring that attorney back so we
could use the money for overtime. The expression
people say we're cut to the bone, well now we're
in the marrow.

So, as far as capacity, it's wvery limited
at this point so we have to be aware of that.
So any pilot project we do, assuming right now
that we get some money to even begin to start
a pilot project, it still has to be minimal

until we get the money and we can hire staff.
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It has to only be at a small project level.
If it gets to be larger, then we get into the
other problem with us that as part of the PEG,
we gave up the fourteenth flocor to meet target
and we're bringing our staff down from the
fourteenth floor back down here. So if it
grows any larger than three people, we have no

place to put them. So we're talking about we

are at diminished capacity all around and especially

the lack of space, but we do have computers
but that's about it.

So -- I mean, that's why we're saying
that we're still in the process of locking at
it and understanding where we are and where we
are going. It has to come with money. It has
to be in terms of time. We have to get
ourselves up to being able to really do
something and do it successfully. And so
that's where we are in terms of the
prosecution unit.

THE CHAIR: Yes?

MR. KHALID: Do we have any figure in
mind what is initially required for this pilot
program®?

MS. THOMPSON: Well, right now, what
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we're thinking of just at a minimal basis, it
will be approximately a half million dollars,
jJust minimally to start. We're not talking
about a large staff; we're talking about two
attorneys, and a PAA, some clerical help and
probadly one investigator.

So that's just minimal. That's just the
beginning phase. We have spaces right now for
those people so we can bring those pecple on,
say, July 1 or whatever. Be aware, we have to
post the positions and write job descriptions.
That takes time, of course, and they have to
go through OMB. So we're thinking July 1 or
after -- or hoping for July 1 I should say, or
approximately since that's a new fiscal year.

But other than that, we haven’t gone forward
locking ahead as to what a full unit might be
or anything like that. Right now for the
minimal startup because of again, our lack of
capacity, we're looking at about a half mil.

MR. KHALID: Is there any time frame as
for the pilot program?

MS. THOMPSON: The pilot program we're
loocking at will span a twelve month period. And

we're going to put in an evaluation process in
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as part of what we're doing going forward so
after twelve months, we'll look at it and
assess where we are and it will be an
evaluation that's mutually agreed to by both
agencies.

MR. KHALID: Thank you.

THE CHATIR: And again, the request for
resources —-- remember, this is a trial basis
so we're not asking for -- we're just asking
for the resocurces that are necessary to go
forward with the trial basis and after the
trial, then we'll see where we are.

Yes?

MR. MCCANN: The decisicn to allocate
cases or the question, you know, which cases
will CCRB -- is it premature to ask that
question? Is that something that's being
discussed still or --

THE CHATIR: Well, it's still being
discussed but basically, one of two or a
combination of the two. Initially -- and this
may or may not happen but initially, they may
—-- the initial caseload may be a joint
agreement by both agencies. The Police

Commissioner -- the police department will not
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be the ones saying, "Okay, here are the
cases"; there will be mutual consent.
The other-- as the program goes on, it

may be by random Every whatever
case --

MS. THOMPSON: It's supposed to be
approximately twenty percent of the cases
that would be going to trial, that would be
prosecuted, we will be able to prosecute
ourselves so it's approximately one in five
cases that we would look at. And it may be
that we put them in a log and then the fifth
case just bounces out. It's going to be in
random order so that neither one of us can
say, you know, "We're looking -- you looked at
this case. This is a terrible case. Okay, you
get this case" or "this is a really good case,
I'm taking that one". So we're making it as
random as possible.

MR. MCCANN: And I know you mentioned it
but the process still is the same that after
the case is tried and adjudicated then the
decision is forwarded through the police
departments, channeled by law?

MS. THOMPSON: By law.
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THE CHATIR: By law.

MR. MCCANN: And the Police Commissioner

THE CHAIR: I mean, the Police
Commissioner is still the one who decides what
cases go to trial and what the discipline
after -- what the discipline is after.

Whether you agree or not, that's the law.

MR. MCCANN: That's the law.

THE CHATIR: So there's nothing -- that's
what we're bound by and we have to work within
that context.

MR. MCCANN: Thank you.

THE CHATIR: Any other questions or
concerns? Obviously, we're going to talk
about this more in the future and it seems to
be a hot topic among other people as well so I
quess we'll be dealing with this for some time
to come.

Any -- let's see. Time for public
comment. Mr. Singh?

MR. SINGH: Good morning.

THE CHATIR: Good morning.

MR. SINGH: My name is Inderjit Singh and

I am the Executive Chair of South Asian
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Community Council. I am here on behalf of one
of our members from my community, Mr. Sandhu
here, sitting next to me. We had a situation
some years ago where because of politics
within the community there was a fair amount
of rancor and conflict, including almost a
mini-riot. I'wve brought a copy of the New
York Times in to show the context.

In any case, as part of subsequent to
that conflict, there was a drive-by shooting
where about fifteen or twenty people were
invelved and there were a number of
automobiles which were used as part of that
drive-by shooting. The people in the first
car, who were primarily considered responsible
for this shooting, were not apprehended. But
Mr. Sandhu's son, who did not have -- at that
time, happen to be even in New York City, was
targeted as part of the blame that was being

laid by one party to the other.

This is not just my statement. One of
the sergeants from the 102 Precinct, which was
assigned to investigate this matter,

interviewed some of the people, including one
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of those whe was in the car and who admitted
to being there and who also admitted that Mr.
Sandhu's son was not in the car at the time of
the shooting. And the sergeant who did the
investigation got a signed statement from ocne
of these people, which is here, co-signed by
both the sergeant and the detective who had
both been interviewed.

In any case, the sergeant had redquested
to the police department that this person be
brought in and investigated -- questioned
further, along with some of the people that he
had identified.

Unfortunately, for reasons I would not
speculate on, that direction was not followed.
And when he approached the D.A. to -- with
this statement and the directions that he had
given to his subordinates to bring in some of
the other people who were in the vehicle, he
was threatened by powers that be at that time.

Again, I -- that remains to beyond truth,
he was told that if he testified in court,
with respect to this statement, he better
bring an attorney because he would be

arrested. And therefore we have a statement
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from the sergeant to that effect. Eventually,
he retired because he felt that his
effectiveness in this case and in some other
matters had been negated.

Be as it may, not -- I don't want to go
into minutiae of this case. Eventually, Mr.
Sandhu's son was indicted and sentenced, even
though we have statements from four of the
five people who were -- who acknowledged being
in that wvehicle which was used in the drive-by
shooting. In addition, there were fifteen or
twenty other people who were part of this
contingent which was part of the drive-by
shooting. None of those people were
interviewed or talked to to ascertain as to
what exactly happened.

So, the issue before the commission is --
I want to preface that by saying that you are
the ultimate hope of the citizens of New York.
And I also want to say the New York City
Police Department, under Commissioner Kelly,
deserves and has exemplary reputation. So
it's not an indictment of the whole police
department. I think there are a few bad

apples who need to be watched and the
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department needs to do what should be done.

And so we come here, to you, with full
confidence in the mayor, in the commission, in
the police department, asking for an impartial
investigation. And of course, the second part
is that the police department investigating
its own is fraught with issues. I happen to
be an expert in organizational systems and I
think any elementary student would tell you
that in matters of internal control, you need
to have systems which are not self-regulated.
And -- but that's a whole different issue.

What I am here to ask you is that the
commission should authorize an impartial
investigation, not of the police department by
the police department because the tendency is
to cover their rear end for each of them. And
anybody who steps on a mine bears the
consequences, as example of the sergeant that
-- I have statements here, in handwriting,
signed by the particular sergeant. I have
affidavits here which the sergeant provided to
the board and I don't know what other proof
you would need. These witnesses are

available. The sergeant is still available
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and will be happy to provide the commission
with whatever information you need in the hope
that you will do what's right because a young
man is in prison who did not commit a crime.

There was no evidence, physical or
otherwise, which was presented which would tie
this person to the crime and the police
botched the investigation for the -- from the
very beginning. And we have names of people
who were there. We have acknowledgements from
the people who were in each of those
automobiles.

And I don't know —-- I suppose we cah
invoke the Almighty, who was there to see all
of this, but, unfortunately, the Almighty
doesn't speak, except through members like
you. And therefore, I appeal to every single
one of you to please take a look at this
situation and do what's right. Thank you very
much.

THE CHAIR: What I would ask --

MR. SINGH: I would be happy to answer
any questions.

THE CHAIR: What I would ask is, I don't

-- one of the things we really have to look at
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MS. THOMPSON: Time.

THE CHATR:

what went on and basically,

-- of -- when it happened,

the authority of

this board to answer some of your concerns.

would ask --

MS. THOMPSON: Rob.

THE CHATR:

-- Rob to —- after the

meeting, to speak with you and your

colleagues. And --

MR. SINGH:

I'd be happy to meet with

anybody, provide whatever information they

need, including names, addresses -—-

THE CHATR:

MR. SINGH:

Okay.

-- of the witnesses and

beyond that, whatever else is needed.

THE CHAIR: Very well.

MR. SINGH: We'd be happy to.

THE CHATIR: So after the meeting, speak
to Rocb. Rob will go -- come to you and --

MS. THOMPSON: After the meeting.

MR. SINGH: Thank you.

THE CHATIR: Rob, where are you? So,

after the meeting, okay?

MR. SINGH:

Thank you.

I
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THE CHATR: Mr. Dunn?

MR. DUNN: Good morning.

IN UNISON: Good morning.

MR. DUNN: I want to talk about the
prosecution unit issue and the charter
revision commission.

But before I do that, Ernie, at the
January meeting, you gave a recap of sorts for
2009 in which you focused on the board's
processing of complaints and talked about the
accomplishments and the highlights. And I
recognize some of those accomplishments; I
recognize some of those highlights. I didn't
want to rain on your parade but we have a
fundamental different perspective about what
2009 looked like. And as 2010 starts, I think
it's important that all of you -- and I'm
sorry there are only as few of you here who
are here but all of you, going forward in
2010, have a slightly different perspective on
police oversight, civilian oversight and the
accomplishments of this board or the lack
thereof.

From our perspective, 2009 was the worst

year for the CCRB since it was created in
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1993. And that is a combination or a
confluence of several factors: an historic
number of complaints, an historic number of
complaints that were not investigated and a
continuing, extremely high rate of the police
department to completely dismissing cases that
are substantiated and the department's
continued refusal to impose meaningful
discipline on officers when you substantiate a
case and then, finally, this board's
abdication of its basic responsibilities. And
between those four factors, as far as we're
concerned, 2009 was a terrible year. And it's
a year that the agency has to learn from and
there has to be a new approach to what the
board is doing.

The complaint level -- because last
month's report -- excuse me, last month's
meeting got cancelled, I actually haven't seen
the report that should've been produced last
month. So I'm not sure I have seen the year-
end adjusted figures but even if there was a
slight adjustment downward, there were a
historic number of complaints. They were up

about twenty-five percent since 2004 and up
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about sixty percent since the beginning of the
Bloomberg administration.

The number of truncated cases is at a
historic level by far. There were 5200 cases
last year where complaints were filed and an
investigation was not completed. That is a
sixty-five percent increase from just 2004.
That's an enormous number of New Yorkers who
had filed complaints and their investigation
was not completed.

The DUP rate -- and from my perspective,
when I talk about DUPs, I know we've been
having this discussion about what DUP should
actually stand for, not "unable to prosecute";
it's "unwilling to prosecute”. It is
unwilling to prosecute. They are making a
conscious decision and refusing to prosecute
your cases. The DUP rate came down a little
bit at the end of the year. It still is
twenty-seven percent. Compare that to 2004,
it was three percent. 2005, it was two
percent, ckay? There has just been a historic
shift in when the department is dismissing
your cases.

Department's trials have largely stopped
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happening. Just in the percentage of your
cases, there were only about eight percent of
cases that went to trial last year. That
compares to about eighteen percent in 2004.
That's half the percentage of trials that had
taken place just in 2004.

And then in terms of actual discipline --
and by discipline, what I mean is, I don't
count instructions. Instructions are not
discipline. When you look at the actual
disciplinary rate, you're talking about a
third of cops who are actually getting
disciplined. Of all the cases you send over
there, a third of cops are getting
disciplined, which compares to over fifty
percent in 2004. So between that, what we see
are a historic number of complaints, historic
number of cases that are not getting
investigated and a historic shift by the
police department in refusing to discipline
the police officers.

In addition teo that, this board did not
issue a single policy report last year. Part
of its mandate, and a critically important

part of its mandate. As Joan mentioned,
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there's a semiannual report that's coming.
From our perspective, there's no reason why
the semiannual report for the first six months
of 2008 should be coming out in March of 20089.
And I said good things about your report. And
I think much of your report was good. These
semiannual and annual reports are way, way too
late at this point.

There's been minimal board outreach.
According to your own report, there were three
incidents in all of 2009 in which a member of
this board participated in a community
outreach event. And that's just unacceptable
to us. It just reflects what -- what you do
as being a fundamental problem. This board is
not involved in a public discussion about
police misconduct. This board is not involved
in public engagement around police misconduct.
It is something -- you should be leaders in
this area and you simply are not.

And then, finally, the board meetings
themselves, I have found have -- hard as it
hard for me to believe, have gotten less and
less informative and more and more opaque. In

the last six months of last year, there was
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basically no public discussion of any
meaningful issue. And that culminated with
what I still find to be a shocking episode in
the November meeting, where you refused to
discuss anything about the meeting that you
had with the Police Commissiocner, including

the topics that were discussed, who was there

and -- there was no public discussion of it.
You know, these meetings -- I know there
are a lot of staff peocple here. I know it's

not like the data-seeking community is turning
out in big numbers but you -- this is a public
body, vou have obligations to talk to the
public about what you are doing and,
hopefully, you're actually doing some things.
And if you read the transcripts or like me, if
you were here every meeting, you are Jjust, I
think, struck by the absolute lack of any
meaningful, substantive, public discussion by
the board at these meetings.

And -- so -- and there has been no
discussion about the historic number of
complaints. No one has talked about that.
There's been no discussion, meaningfully,

about the truncation rate and what are we
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going to do about the truncation rate. What
happens when we just get rid of 5,000 cases a
year, okay?

There's been no discussion about stop-
and-frisk. You know, I know several of you
were at the event last night and I was happy
to see them but stop-and-frisk is driving the
complaint numbers. Stop-and-frisk is a major
source of controversy in the city at this
time. And there's no discussion here at the
board meetings about what to do, what the
board should be doing about stop-and-frisk, if
anything.

So, when I look at 2009, I see very few
bright spots. And, more significantly, what
we see 1is a civilian oversight system that has
simply disintegrated. It's gotten to a point
where it's meaningless. We don't think it's
worth playing a significant role. We think
the police department successfully shut the
board out of it and we've just gotten to the
point where we think there just have to be
fundamental, fundamental changes.

So with that, I want to turn to the

prosecution unit. I must say, Ernie, I was
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happy to hear you talk about it. We got some
details today. I was quite surprised to find
out on a Thursday evening when we started
getting calls that a press release had been
issued about the prosecution unit. There had
been no public discussion, that I know of, at
board meetings about this since close to a
year ago, when there had been a lot of
discussion.

I take it from some of the questions that
got asked today that there are board members
who were not necessarily inveolved in this.
And I think that's a little bit alarming.
This has been, perhaps, the single biggest
institutional issue that has been discussed in
the CCRB in the last couple years. And for
there not to have been any public discussion
about this and perhaps for there not to have
been consultation amongst the board members
about this, I find that a little bit
troubling. But I appreciate the information
that you provided today and I would really
urge you and I think you have a legal
obligation under the law; there needs to be

public discussion about this type of policy
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change.

Now, it affects the particulars -- Mike,
you asked about whether or not after the
trial, the Police Commissioner would still
have ultimate disciplinary authority which by
statue, of course, he does. But this proposal
raises a lot of questions before we even think
about trials. And the DUP rate is -- perhaps
brings to bear one of the first questions,
which is what is going to be your authority in
terms of making decisions about whether or not
cases are going to proceed or not.

Because, for instance, if what is going
to happen is you quys are going to get to
prosecute cases that are going to go to trial,
that is a very different and very limited
grant of authority than if you're going to
have authority starting from the moment of a
substantiated case. Because we know the trial
numbers have basically disappeared, okay?

They did fewer trials in the last three years
than they did in 2006. And so is there any
information, for instance, about what role you
will have in whether or not cases get DUPed at

the -- but what role you're going to have at
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the beginning of the process?

THE CHATIR: Well, we are working on
details but remember, it's the Police
Commissioner's decision. So, what you're
asking --

MR. DUNN: Um-hum.

THE CHATIR: -- I'm just saying what
you're asking is that for the Police
Commissioner to give us his authority to do
this, not that -- that's what you're asking.

MR. DUNN: I understand that. I
understand he has the ultimate authority, but
that doesn't mean that you folks don't have a
role in it. Yes, he, at the end of the day,
can say no.

THE CHAIR: Well, he could, but at the
beginning of the day he can say no, also.

MR. DUNN: Well, that's right. And he
has, until two weeks ago, at the beginning of
the day, said, "no, no, no, no, no, no". Now
we could all kind of wonder what -- why the --
why things changed.

And I would like to think that part of
the reason why things change is because you

folks maybe started getting a little more
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aggressive and pushy on it. I'm not toco
sanguine about that but that may be part of
it. I think the police department is feeling
some pressure about what's happening in your
cases, which is good. But setting aside the
fact that, Ernie, he, at the beginning of the
day and the end of day could say no, I think
it's important for you, as a board, to be
aggressively saying to him, "We want to have
more of a role in this, as opposed to less."”
You should be advocating for yourselves.

And the DUPs are a huge problem. And if
what they want to have -- what they want to
discuss with you is for those cases we decide
are golng to go to trial, which were, like,
eight cases last year or seven cases -- unless
it's a higher number, because we don't have
last month's report. But it's a tiny number
of cases -- you get to prosecute those cases,
you know, okay, that's something but that's
not a lot.

And so, for instance, I -- when I think
about this and obviously, we've started off
this lacking. As you know, we support your

having this responsibility, assuming you have



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

34

the resources. There are a lot of issues to
think about, though. And that's why I'm
particularly troubled about the lack of public
discussion amongst the board about this
because, you know, there are twenty-five
issues stuck all along the process of thinking
about how you structure this.

And, you know, I, at least right now,
would like to get some sense of what vou
anticipate would be the process with the board
-- setting aside the Police Commissioner, with
the board about talking about these things and
trying to figure out what your positions
should be in terms of budget issues and with
the discipline. Are there going to be
operations committee meetings about this?
What's the actual -- the process going to be?

THE CHATIR: The process will be what the
process is. Obviously, the board will have to
be on board with whatever agreement is reached
with the police department to process these
cases. The board is aware of -- and has been
aware of what's been going on and will
continue. And we'll discuss it like we do all

things in due course.
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MR. DUNN: Okay, but just to be clear --
and you have an obligation -- a lot of these
discussions have to take place publically,
okay? There are some things that don't, I
understand that. But you're a public body.
You have to have these discussions in the
open. And it's a very different thing to
report after the fact that something has been
dene than te discuss it beforehand.

And you weren't on the board at the time
but -- and many of you, in fact, weren't but
two years ago, there were board meetings where
there was a lot of discussion about the
particulars of what the prosecution unit would
lock like. And you obviously got a budget
line for many years on that. I mean, this was
something about it which it was relatively
robust discussion. And it completely and
totally disappeared until today.

And what I want to urge you to do, and
what I think you will be required to do, is
there needs to be public discussion where the
board is discussing what it's going to do in
terms of a prosecution unit. And, you know, I

Just -- I see that that's important both
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legally and in terms of the significance of
the issue.

And do you have any idea of what the
schedule is? I mean, I know that Joan
mentioned that you want to try to start by
July 1lst, which I understand that's the
beginning of the budget year but that's alsoc a
pretty ambitious schedule in terms of working
out something as complicated as this, which
would suggest to me that things have to be
happening right now in terms of negotiating
details and working out details and maybe MOUs
and things like that, Ernie?

THE CHAIR: There is no MOU. There's no
-- they're discussing possibilities, staff is
discussing. So there's nothing really to --
for the board to discuss. When there is, the
board will discuss it.

MR. DUNN: Okay. The Charter Revision
Commission, I was quite struck to see --

THE CHAIR: Why is that relevant here?

MR. DUNN: I'm not -- I'm sorry. I'm
moving on, different topic. I mean, Joan
raised it but I was going to ask also. I was

struck by the two of you on the Charter
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Revision Commission. Did you want to be for
CCRB purposes or for other purposes?

THE CHAIR: Chris, what difference does
that make?

MR. DUNN: What difference does it make?
Because I think, for instance, if -- since
there's going to be a Charter Revision
Commission --

THE CHATIR: I think you should ask the
mayor why he appeointed us, okay?

MR. DUNN: Well, okay, then next time T
see him, I will. But I still want to put it
to you because if there is going to be a CCRB
piece of charter revision, that would be very
important. And that is something that
presumably would be decided by public
discussion. And so -- I realize it's early in
the day but I am just saying that the fact
that you both two are on the charter revision
commission struck me as quite significant, to
the extent that is an indication from the
mayor's part that he intends for CCRB to be
part of the charter revision agenda. I would
expect there would be some significant

discussion about that.
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THE CHATIR: Thank you, sir.

MR. DUNN: Okay. Thank you.

THE CHATIR: Mr. O'Grady, you want to say
something?

MR. O'GRADY: Yes, thank you. I'd like
to point out that Commissicner McCann now
occupies the police vote that was once held by
Commissioner Richard Condon as Commissioner
Kuntz would testify that Commissioner Condon,
when he sat on this board, he said that he
would lead an initiative on behalf of the
racial attack that was instituted on O'Grady
Plumbing mechanics. And I don't know how it
played out in executive session because,
obviously -- and I see Simonetti and Martin
are not here but they were present.

And also, you know, I'd like to say that
in the colloquial part of the English
language, the police are referred to as
"bull", B-U-L-L. And you know, what they --
and, you know, what that equals -- you know,
and the bullfight -- what happens is the
matador, he -- you know, this is Spanish, I
quess, but he dangles something for the bull

to come hitting in there, you know. And you
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know, this is -- they refer to it as -- I
thought it was interesting in colloquial,
they're referred to as "bull, bull", you know?
It's -~

THE CHATIR: Thank you. Thank you, sir.
Thank you.

Seeing no further requests to speak, this
meeting is adjourned and we will pick up again
in ten minutes for executive session.

(Meeting adjourned at 11:08 a.m.)
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CERTIFICATTION

I, Jason Gottlieb, Electronic Court
Reporter and Notary Public, do hereby certify
that the foregoing witness whose testimony as
herein set forth, was duly sworn on the date
indicated, and I was present during the
entirety of the foregoing proceedings, and
that I caused to be recorded a true, complete
and verbatim recording of the proceedings via

digital means.

I further certify that I am not employed

by nor related to any party to this action.

In witness whereof, I hereby sign this
date:

March 17, 2010.
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CERTIFICATTION

I, Sara Bernstein, hereby certify that
the foregoing is a true and correct
transcription, to the best of my ability, of
the sound recorded proceedings submitted for

transcription.

I further certify that I am not employed

by nor related to any party to this action.

In witness whereof, I hereby sign this
date:

March 17, 2010.

Sara Bernstein
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MEETING OF

THE CIVILIAN COMPLAINT REVIEW BOARD

April 14, 2010

10:13 a.m.
Brooklyn Borough Hall
209 Joralemon Street

Brooklyn, New York 11201

ERNEST F. HART, ESQ., CHAIR
JOAN M. THOMPSON, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
PUBRLIC MEETING AGENDZL:

1. Call to Order

2. Adoption of March Minutes

3. Report from the Chair

4. Report from the Executive Director

a. Budget

5. Committee Reports

6. 01ld Business

7. New Business

8. Public Comment

Reported By: Jason Gottlieb
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BCOARD MEMBERS PRESENT WERE:

DANTIEL D. CHU,

JAMES DONLON,

DR. MOHAMMAD KHALID

ESQ.

ESO.

WILLIAM F. KUNTZ II, ESOQ.

DAVID G. LISTON,

JULES A. MARTIN,

MICHAEL MCCANN,

TOSANC J. SIMONETTI

BEISHOP MITCHELL G.

YOUNGIK YOON,

ESQ.

ESO.

ESO.

ESQ.

TAYLOR
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THE CHATR: Thank you all for
coming. This is our first attempt and
hopefully, we will continue decing this in
the future to try to hold cur public
meetings in the boroughs -- in the outer
boroughs.

So first, we will go through our
agenda. At the end there will be public
comment. And afterwards, 1f anvybody has
any guestions or anything else after the
meeting is adjourned, the board members
will be around for a little bit after the
meeting.

So let's get started. First item on
the agenda is the adoption of minutes
from the last meeting.

MR. KUNTZ: I move that they be
adopted and welcome the board to
Brooklyn.

THE CHATR: Thank you very much,
Commissioner. Any second?

DR. KHALID: Second.

THE CHATIR: All in favor?

IN UNISCN: Avye.

THE CHATIR: All in -- any opposed?
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It's unanimous.

Next item on the agenda is the
report from the Chair. Over the last
couple of weeks, the Fxecutive Director
and T have met with Speaker Quinn and we
met with Peter Vallone, Jr. last --
vesterday. And basically, we talked
about our budget issues. We talked about
the difficulty that we face and the
number of positions that we've lost over
the last couple of years and how the
budget situation will cause difficulty in
the agency, particularly if and when we start
our pilot program with the police department,
trying cases in the trial room. They
were both very sympathetic, didn't
promise anvthing, but they did
acknowledge that there is an issue. And
I'm sure that will be the subject of
negotiations within the Council as the
future progresses.

Joan, vou want to say anything else
about that?

MS. THOMPSON: No. That was fine.

THE CHATIR: Any guestions on that?



10

11

1z

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

I think that for the most part, we were
well-received by both the Speaker and by
Chair Vallone. And hopefully, we will
continue to have good relations and the
Executive Director and I will continus to
reach out to the Council and others in an
effort to secure everything that we can
Lo help us carry cocut cur charter mandate.
The next item on the agenda is the

report of the Executive Director.

MS. THOMPSON: Thank you. In March 2010,

the CCRB received 536 complaints or 223
fewer complaints than it had received in
March of 2009 when the agency received
759 complaints. This represents a
twenty-nine percent decrease in complaint
activity.

In the first three months of 2010,
the board has received 1,565 complaints
or 489 fewer complaints than it received
in the same period of 2009, which 1is =z
twenty-four percent decrease in
complaints. We continue to monitor
complaint activity to determine whether

this decrease in activity responds to
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either short or long-term factors.

In March 2010, the board closed 455
complaints. Year-to-date, the board has
close 1,341 cases. Of the year-to-date
board closures, 529 cases were full
investigation and 760 were closed as
truncated. We mediated forty-two cases
yvear-to-date and attempted to mediate ten
additional cases. The substantiation
rate is ten percent. The truncation rate
is fifty-seven percent. Year-to-date,
the CCRB substantiated fifty cases
involving ninetvyv-eight allegations
against sixty-eight officers.

With the board closing this month
fewer cases than it received, the
agency's open docket shows a one percent
increase in relation to the previous
menth's open docket. The docket stands
at 3,551 cases. About ninety-two percent
of our open investigations were filed
within the last year. Of the open cases,
1,706 cases are awaiting panel review or
approximately forty-eight percent of all

open cases.
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In February 2010, the police
department disposed of sixteen cases.
Fourteen officers received disciplinary
action and two officers did not receive
any discipline. The discipline rate was
eighty-eight percent. The department
declined -- excuse me, the department
disciplined fourteen officers with
command discipline and instructions; the
decline to prosecute in two cases against
officers.

Year-to-date 2010, the police
department has disposed of thirty-three
cases. The disciplinary rate is ninetvy-
one percent, which was twentyv-nine
percent -- twenty-nine points higher than
the rate for Z200%. The year-to-date 2010
department decline to prosecute rate is
six percent, which is twenty-one points
lower than the rate for 2009.

The second thing that I'd like to
talk about is the budget, as the Chair
menticned that we -- obviocusly, because
of the recent PEG, which is the plan to

eliminate the gap in the budget, we have
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received a2 target amount cof 896,000 dollars,
soc nearly 900,000 dollars. For us, that
translates into fifteen heads. We have
submitted evervything that we needed to,
to OMB, and they are aware, they realize
that, of course, fifteen heads would he
more than devastating to the agency
but -- however, at this point, we have
not received any word as to what they
will do. I know that our analysts are
working with them and are working with
our representatives in OMBE to see if
anything c¢an be done but at this point,
the target remains the same. It's, as I
said, approximately 900,000 and that
would translate into fifteen heads which
we would try to meet through attrition.

That's it. Any questions?

THE CHATIR: Any gquestions?

(No audikle response)

MS., THOMPSON: Okay.

THE CHATIR: Any —-- next item con the
agenda 1s committee reports.

Any old business?

MR. DONLON: Well, on reports, T
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think Reports and Recommendations

Committee, we were told a couple of days

ago that -- well, actually the semiannual

report is out.

THE CHATR: Yes. Actually, we
have copies.

MR, DONLON: Between the bhoard
members and -- and there are copies

THE CHAIR: We have copies. So 1
anybody wants a copy of it, I think Br
back there has a copy and they're avail
on the front desk if vou want a copy o
the semiannual report.

MR. DONLON: And the annual repor
we're -- the staff is working on it an
think the Committee is going to be giv
draft shortly. We, we're working on 1

THE CHATIR: Good.

Any old business?

t

ian

lakble

t

t,

d T

e a

t.

New business, one of the things that

T would 1like to bring up for a board
discussion is -- involves the Mayor's

program that he anncunced several -- a

couple months, several months ago, in which he

transferred -- in which he basically,

for
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a short period of time, transferred high-
level commissicners -- First Deputy
Commissioners to other departments. Our
First Deputy --

Ms. THOMEPSON: Meera.

THE CHATIR: —-- Meera Joshi was
transferred for a few weeks to the
Commission on Human Rights and one of
their Deputy Commissioners, Lee Hudson,
was transferred to CCRB for a few weeks.
At the end of that, each of the Deputy
Commissioners were responsible for making
recommendations to the Mayor about what
they thought could be improvements in the
other agency.

What I would like to discuss today
is one of the recommendations that the
First Deputy from the Commission on Human
Rights made. TI'11 kind of read it --
I'11 capsulize it for you. And this was
based on, basically, what the Commissicn
on Human Rights does with their
investigation and their cases --
investigations in their cases.

"CCRB currently does not
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differentiate betwesen a complaint and =
case. Complaints do not bhecome
investigatable until the complaint comes
in for an in-person -- the complainant
comes in for an in-person interview and
signs a verification agreement which hkegins
the investigation. Sixty-five percent of
complaints to the CCRB never make it to
case status because the complainants
either never come in for the interview or
end up withdrawing their complaints.™

And scme of the suggesticns that she
makes, "Start making it clearer to
complainants that the complaints will not
be investigated until they come in for
the interview and sign the verified
statement. Stop requesting documents

from the NYPD until the complainant comes

before the -- until the complaint becomes
a case. Stop forwarding thousands of
complainants -- of complaints that have

not yet become cases to the CCRB board
for review. Start offering complainants
MetroCards, like the DAs do for NYPD

complaints, to get more of them to the
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office. Limit the number of phone calls
and letters they send to complainants to
remind them that they have to come to the
CCRB office to complete the complaint
process before their complaint becomes a
case."

So basically, this is -- and she
makes other recommendations that actually
T think that we're doing already.

MS. THOMPSON: Yes, thatfs true.

THE CHATR: And T want to discuss
this, not so much that T or anybody else
on the board agrees with the
recommendations but T do want to make --
have a public discussicn as to what the
board thinks about these recommendations.
As I said, I think she based a lot of her
recommendations on what the Commission on
Human Rights does which, while it's an
investigative agency, 1t's not the guite
the same -- doesn't have the same mandate
that we do.

So, I'd like to open up to the board
to see 1f they have any comments, vyes, sir.

MR. KUNTZ: Have the recommendations
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been circulated to all the members of the
board, Mr. Chairman?

MS. THOMPSON: They're in the
Executive package.

THE CHAIR: Yes.

MR. KUNTZ: I didn't hear vyou.

MS. THOMPSON: They're in the
Executive package today.

MR. KUNTZ: They're in the Executive
package today but this is the first time
we'lre seeing them. What T would suggest
is that unless there's some reason nobt to
make them public, that we circulate them
to all the members of the board, put them

on our website and ask for puklic comment

and I would be happy to give you the hkenefit

of my thinking. I'm sure all the
Commissioners would with the input from
the public as well, with respect to these
steps.

On the one hand, I think, espescially
at times of fiscal cutbacks, we have to
be more efficient in how we do our
business.

On the other hand, I don't want

13
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there to be any undermining of -- or any
chilling effect of the people in the
public who wish to make complaints, with
respect to the police, feeling that
unless they come down, sign a
verification from the get-go, that
nothing's going to happen with their
complaint.

T don't understand you to be
suggesting that that would be how we'd
proceed, but I think it's important that
we not let the current fiscal situation
to undermine the transparency. This
board have never required the signing of
a verification to open a complaint or to
lodge a complaint against a police
officer and to have an untoward chilling;
filing a complaint would be scmething T
would he concerned about.

On the other hand, multiple letters,
miltiple phone calls, especially in the
age of e-mail, might not bhe the best use
of our time. These regulations were put
in back in the late '80s. I know because

I was here when this happened, at a time

14
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well before the Internet, well bhefore e-
mails and well before vou could have
almost instantaneous communication with
complainants. We didn't have 311. We
didn't have e-mails and so forth.

So, if you would circulate those
recommendations to the board and to the
public and by public comment, and I think
we can have a focused discussicon aboutbt
how we should modify our procedures to
ensure the complaints are lodged in
without chilling the public, on the one
hand, but on the other hand, to make sure
we'lre not simply sending letters and
spending money intc nowhere, which T
think is a bhit of a concern.

THE CHATR: Noted. Any other?

T think that one of things that I --
while we always have to be cognizant of
the budget situation, I agree with vyou,
Commissioner, that I don't want this to
necessarily be a part of the budget
reduction plan. I think -- I agree with
yvou wholeheartedly. I think like any

agency, we have to loock at any

15
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efficiencies we can achieve.

And I don't want this -- again, I
don't want this to be dependent on the
budget. If it has a favorable impact on
the budget, so be it. But I don't think
that's our main motivation. So I
definitely agree with vyou there.

MR. KUNTZ: Thank vyou, sir.

THE CHATIR: And T will -- I think
it's a good idea. T would ask the First
Deputy to prepare a -- put this on the
website and invite public comment on this
particular issue. T think it's
important. I think it's something
that -- it goes to the heart of why I
think we're here in terms of making sure
that the public has the right to ke heard
when they have a complaint about the way
that they were treated by a member of the
police department.

So, I want this to be as transparent
as possible. It will -- cbvicusly, 1f we
did modify the way we note cases,
obviously, it's going to have an impact

on our statistics. And so therefore I
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would want that to be a very visikle
way —--— T would want that to be done in a
very visible way. Yes?

MR. SIMONETTI: Mr. Chair, if Meera
could add to that memo that she's going
to send out, can you tell us what the
mandate is that the Human Rights
Commission in terms of is it the same as
ours, 1s it different from ours; I got a
sense that it may be different from ours,
that they can handle cases and
investigations differently. So, 1f we
can know that with that memo, that would
be good.

THE CHAIR: Yes. Anything further?

MS. THOMPSON: The Bishop just came.

THE CHAIR: Any other new business?
Public comment. Mr. Engel?

MR. ENGEL: Yeah, just a guick
question. Either -- I'm just wondering
either in the forthcoming annual report
or in some other document that vou
produce, will you have complaints and/or
substantiated cases broken down by

anything other than precinct? For



10

11

1z

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

18

instance, by --

MS. THCMPSCN: Why don't vyou coms
up .

THE CHAIR: Can vyou come up here?
We couldn't hear vyou.

ME. ENGEL: Sure.

THE CHATR: Mr. FEngel represents
the -- you can use that one over there --
the Citizens' Uniocn.

MR. ENGEL: I'm just wondering
either in the forthcoming annual report
or in any other document that vou
produce, will either ccomplaints or
substantiated cases or both be broken
down by anything cother than precinct?
For instance, broken down by zip code or
by councilmanic district --

MS., THOMPSON: No.

ME. ENGEL: -- something of that
nature?

MR. KUNTZ: Could vou repeat the
question? I think the guestion was
whether complaints would be broken down
by categories other than precincts --

ME. ENGEL: Categories other than
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precincts, correct.

ME. KUNTZ: -- or zip codes or
community boards or anything else.

MR, ENGEL: Correct.

MR. KUNTZ: So —--

MS. THOMPSON: Not to my knowledge.

MR. KUNTZ: Why don't you --

MS. THOMEPSON: We are not reporting it
that now but Marcos do you want to elaborate?

{(Ms. Thompson conferring with Mr.
Soler)

MS. THOMPSON: We have other
demographic information but it will not
be disseminated in the annual repcrt. We collect
that kind of information in the data bank --
in our database but alsoc, for an annual
report, you can't -- it gets to be much
too lengthy if you break down
everything -- evervy single complaint into
every single category either as to zip
code or, for instance councilmanic district
and other indexes. So we have -- I know we
have it by zip code. I don't know if we
have it by councilmanic district, hut we

do have it by zip code.
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MR. SIMONETTI: I'm sure vou're well
aware that the -- in Brooklyn, that the
community districts are coterminous with
the police precincts. So, I think to go
to zip codes would create some problems,
probably more so for the police
department than for us in terms of
keeping statistics. I think everybody
understands within the -- because they're
coterminous it's a lot easier. Certainly
for me, anyway. I think for other board
members who have been on the board for
socme time to know where the complaints
are occurring.

MR. KUNTZ: To give you an example
of a Brooklyn example, the 76 Precinct
and the 84 Precinct are both part of
11201 zip code. So if you were to put

the zip code in --

MS. THOMPSON: It wouldn’t benefit vou.

MR. KUNTZ: -- vou would actually be
getting less information about where the
occurrences of the complaints are flowing
than if vyou broke it out by precinct. I

think that was what Mr. Simonetti was
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saying.

MR. SIMCWNETTI: And not only that,
but 1if you take that example in the 76
and the 84 Precinct belong to two
different borough commands in the police
department. One is in Brooklyn Scuth and
one is in Brooklyn North. So I think
that further exaggerates --

MS. THOMPSON: Exacerbates.

MR. SIMONETTI: =-- the situation.

So I think keeping the way it is, is
preobably the way to go.

MR. ENGEL: 0Okay, thank vyou.

MS., THOMPSON: Yes.

THE CHAIR: Mr. Dunn?

MR. DUNN: Okay, a good morning.

MS. THOMPSON: Morning.

MR. DUNN: And a good morning to the
back benchers back there. Let me first,
I guess, start with the piliece of good
news, since we complain about this
regularly. I notice the DUP rate is way
down and that's terrific. Do we have any
idea why the DUP rate i1s down the way

that it 1is?
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MS. THOMPSON: They're not DUPing
cases; that's it. 1In addition, we're working
with them and we're -- you know, we continued
meeting with them and conferring, talking to them
about the cases and other issues, but as to the
actual numbkers why, no, we don't know.

MR. DUNN: All right. And has there
been any suggestion by the department,
because they have used this tec justify
the very high DUP rate in the past, that
suddenly the investigations have gotten
much better in quality?

THE CHAIR: Well, I don't know if
there's been a discussion. I think that
there has been an emphasis on presenting
the cases a 1little bit better. I think
they're written better and T think that
it's easier to follow. I think the
Executive Director and the First Deputy
have spent a lot of time in improving,
not -- the guality, of course, of the
investigation is always an issue but the
way they present it is also an issue. As
a former prosecutor, the way yvou present

the case i1s the way you get results.
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MR. DUNN: Okay.

THE CHATIR: And I think that in
part, not that the police department has
confirmed this, but it's my opinicn that
in large part, the quality of the work
presented has improved, and I think
that's a contributing factor.

ME. DUNN: Ckay. Well, again, I
think it's terrific and to the extent
that things that vyou were doing to
improve the presentation, other aspects
of the cases that are going over there,
good for you guys.

You know, I'm not sure that can
explain going from a third of the cases
to six percent but -- and I suspect the
department has gotten the message about
some of the public outcry about the cases
they're dismissing but to the extent that
you have contributed to that, I think
that's terrific. And to the extent the
department is DUPing fewer cases, I think
that's very much a step in the right
direction.

T do note that pretty much the only
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form of discipline are instructions,
which we don't particularly consider to
be discipline at all. A&And T think that
continues to bhe a concern but the decline
in the DUP rate is a terrific thing.

A11 right, so much for the good
news. I notice in the report -- one of
the most striking things in the report is
what seems to be the burgeoning backlog
at the bozrd level. It now has a
plurality of the cases and nearly a
majority of the cases in the zgency are
at the bozard, awailting review. And I
mean, Joan, you acknowledged vyou are now
up to forty-elight percent of the cases
are at the board. Is there anvy kind of
explanation of what's going on or any
explanation of how that's going to get
resolved? Because that's an enormous
number that are now sitting, waiting for
board review.

THE CHATIR: I can't give vyou a
specific reascon as to why that might be.
However, we continue toc try to move the

cases as expediticusly as possible.
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There are various reasons, none of which
are the same, but it's an issue that we
have to deal with.

MR. DUNN: Okay. Ernie, vou
mentioned that you had some discussions
with Speaker Quinn and Mr. -- Council
Member Vallone about the administrative
prosecution transfer and some of the
budget implications for that. Has there
been any specific progress in terms of
working out logistical details for the
department, assuming you get the
resources that actually have you take on
the prosecutorial responsibility that's
contemplated by the agreement?

THE CHATIR: T think that we have
to -- it has to be in conjunction with
the budget.

MR, DUNN: Um-hum.

THE CHAIR: 'Cause that will
obviously control what exactly is going
to happen.

ME. DUNN: Okay. I take it
Commissioner Kelly hasn't volunteered

some dollars from his budget for vyou
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quys’?

Okay. In terms of the annual
report, Jim, vou mentioned that you were
working on that. I --

MR. DONLON: Well, the staff is
working up the statistics is what I'm told

MR. DUNN: Okay.

MR. DONLON: -- what I was told.

MR. DUNN: And, vyou know, T
menticned this at the last meeting about
the timing of the semiannual report and T
know that the response was, "Well, it
came out pretty much the same time as the
prior year's semiannual report.”™ T
understand that. That does not address
our concern, however, about how long it
is taking to get out that report,
particularly since that has become a much
more streamlined report than it used to
be.

And I know that vyou're under a lot
of pressure and I realize there are
staffing issues but I do think that you
need to understand, and I'm sure that vou

do understand, that when a report is
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coming out for a period that ended nine
months earlier, it has much limited --
mich more limited utility than if it's
coming out in a more contemporaneous
fashion. And I think it just needs to be
a priority for the agency. And T think
your reporting is very good. T regularly
am commending the CCRB in this --
particularly in this area about the
quality of vyvour reporting, which T think
is guite good.

But the timing of the semiannual and
annual repcrts has really been a problem.
And since the issue at the annual repcrt
has come up, I really would encourage you
to make sure that as expediticus as
possible, that report gets out so it has
socme currency to it when it deoes ccome
out.

I notice in the outreach report that
there was an event in which several board
members attended. And I think that's
terrific. I've -- we have been
commenting on that. I hope that

continues to be a priocrity for members of
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the board to try to participate in some
outreach events. I know that having this
meeting here is intended to be an effort
at outreach. I must say that I have very
ambivalent feelings about having board
meetings during the workday in the
boroughs, in a borcugh office like this.
I'm not sure how much that actually is an
effective form of ocutreach and I think
the attendance is somewhat a reflecticn
on that.

T think that if vyou were going to
really, as part of outreach, try to move
board meetings outside of 40 Rector
Street, which T think may ke fine, T
really think you need to consider whether
or not there's a different locale or a
different time of the day when this cculd
happen because I Jjust think it's not
realistic to expect the community to show
up in a venue like this, at the time
during the workday like this, in any
significant numbers.

And the final thing I wanted to

mention was the recommendation, Ernie,
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that vou raised that had come from the
Commission on Human Rights about,
essentially, the truncated cases. And
I'm happy to hear vyou raise that. As vyou
know, in a different form, we have been
raising issues about the truncated cases
for a very long time. T was disturbed to
hear that basically all the
recommendations essentially accepted the
notion that the truncated cases were a
product of some problem with the
complainant and that the sclution was to,
essentially, truncate further the process
by which vou truncated a case.

The one recommendation T heard about
facilitating the progress of the
investigation was providing MetroCards to
complainants. T think the board has got
to take seriously -- and I'm using much
more public discussion about what is
going on with the truncated cases. As
yvou know, we're around sixty-five
percent. That's, I think, something like
4,000 cases last vyear that were

truncated. And I am not saying and I am
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not suggesting that all or most of those
truncations were the result of the board
or the fault of the board.

What I am saying is I think we all
understand that for a complainant who is
likely to file a CCRB complaint, to have
Lo go through the process that now
exists, imposes a substantial burden on
complainants. Basically, if vyou're in
The Bronx and you file a complaint, vou
have to come to 40 Rector Street during
the workday and come in and have an
interview and that's a lot to put cn
people. And I'm not saying it's
inappropriate to have people come in and
give in-person sworn complaints, but
there are a lot of different ways to
facilitate that than the current scheme.

And I think if the board is going to
look seriously at truncated cases, which
it should, it has to look very seriously
at what it can do to make it easier for
complainants to do what vyou feel that
needs to be done to proceed with an

investigation. And just offering a
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MetroCard, I don't think, comes close to
doing enough.

I know, for instance, that there has
been a lot of resistance on this board
about the notion of being in the
community, physically. But I see no
reason, for instance, why you cannct
have, on some sort of regular basis, a
staff memker gocing to a Council member's
office during the workweek or even during
the evenings, on occasion, to meet with
complainants and take their complaints.
Tt would not necessarily entail any cost.
I'm sure Council members would be happy
to do it and it would it make it much,
much easier for a complainant to go
through the steps that you want them to
go Tthrough.

And in particular -- zand one of the
things that I note from the semiannual
report, which I think has been a very
helpful change in the semiannual report,
you now have this very nice map of where
complaints are coming from. It's not

that difficult to figure out, mavybe,
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where the ten places in the city are
where vyou might want to have some
physical presence so that people, instead
of having to come all the way into 40
Rector Street during the workday, could
come to a Council member's office or scme
similar city office and actually do the
formal complaint process that you want
done.

So, as we go forward -- T mean,
we'lll ke talking about this, of course,
but T really want to encourage all of you
in thinking about the truncated case
problem that this reccmmendation raises.
To be thinking first and foremost what do
we need to do to make it as reasonably
easy for a complainant to go through the
process, in addition to figuring cut what
vou can do to deal with people who really
are never going to follow through with
the process.

THE CHAIR: Well, I will note,
again, Commissioner Kuntz's suggestion
that we basically open it up for

suggestions, which I again reiterate is
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an excellent recommendaticon. And
hopefully, as we all know, we are here
because of the public and public concerns
about their police department. And I
think it's certainly right for members of
the public, like vyvou and every other
concerned citizen, to comment on issues
like that. So, again, when we do that
and solicit public opinion, we'll have
the opportunity to discuss this again in
public.

MR. DUNN: Well, I understand that.
The larger point I'm making is in terms
of your deliberations. I want to make
sure people are focusing not Jjust con
making the process more efficient from
yvour side in terms of getting rid of
cases they're going to truncate but are
focusing just as much, if not more, on
what can be done to improve the process
so complaints are not unnecessarily being
truncated because of the burden created
by the process itself.

Thank vou.

THE CHAIR: Yes, sir?
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MR. O'GRADY: Thank vou, Mr.
Chairman. My attorney -- he told me to
tell the investigator assigned to me that
he wanted to partner with her. Is there
any reason why I feel strongly that she
turned this incident into a racial -- she
made herself unavailable to the attorney.

T don't know if everyone knows but
according to the Smithsonian Magazine,
indoor plumbing was introduced in this
country in the year 1835. Tt caused a
wild sensation like the -- much like the
horseless carriage. Ycou know, the -- 2
plumbing -- a plumbking contractor was --
that's why I'm here.

THE CHATR: Sc -- Mr. O'Grady, let
me ask one of our investigators to speak
to you so vyvou can discuss this further.

Any other comments?

(No audible response)

Thank you. Meeting is adjourned.

(Proceedings concluded at 10:46
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CERTIFICATTION

I, Jason Gottlieb, Electronic Court
Reporter and Notary Public, do hereby certify
that the foregoing witness whose testimony as
herein set forth, was duly sworn on the date
indicated, and I was present during the
entirety of the foregoing proceedings, and
that T caused to be recorded a true, ccocmplete
and verbatim recording of the proceedings via

digital means.

I further certify that T am not employed

by nor related to any party to this action.

In witness whereof, I hereby sign this
date:

April 22, 2010.
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CERTIFICATTION

I, Sara Bernstein, hereby certify that
the foregoing is a true and correct
transcription, to the best of my ability, of
the sound recorded proceedings submitted for

transcription.

I further certify that I am not employed

by nor related to any party to this action.

In witness whereof, I hereby sign this
date:

April 22, 2010,

Sara Bernstein
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MEETING OF

THE CIVILIAN COMPLAINT REVIEW BOARD

May 12, 2010
10:19 a.m.
Queens Borough Hall
120-55 Queens Boulevard, Suite 213

Kew Gardens, New York 11424

ERNEST F. HART, ESQ., CHAIR
JOAN M. THOMPSON, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
PUBRLIC MEETING AGENDZL:
1. Call to Order
2. Adoption of April Minutes
3. Report from the Chair
4. Report from the Executive Director
a. Budget
b. National Institute of Justice --
Grant Proposal
5. Committee Reports
6. 01d Business
7. New Business
8. Public Comment

Reported By: Jason Gottlieb
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BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT WERE:

DANIEL D. CHU, ESQ.

JAMES DONLON, ESQ.

DR. MOHAMMAD KHALID
WILLIAM F. KUNTZ II, ESOQ.
MICHAEL MCCANN, ESQ.

MARY E. MULLIGAN, ESQ.
TOSANG J. SIMONETTI
BEISHOP MITCHELL G. TAYLOR

YOUNGIK YOON, ESQ.
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THE CHAIR: All right. I guess we
can get started. The first order of
business is the adoption of the minutes
from the last meeting. Is there a
motion?

MR. DONLON: So moved.

MR. SIMONETTI: T have a question --

THE CHATR: Yes.

MR. SIMONETTI: -- Mr. Chairman. I
had asked a question -- when the city
swapped first deputy commissioners with
different agencies, we had the vyoung lady
from the Human Rights Commissicn. T know
she wrote a report. And my question was,
is the mandate of the Human Rights
Commission the same as the Civilian
Complaint Review Board?

THE CHATR: No. Bub what we will
do, Commissioner, 1s that when we discuss
old business --

MR. SIMCNETTI: Right.

THE CHAIR: -- I think that's a
proper place to discuss that.

MR. SIMONETTI: OQkay.

THE CHATIR: Okay?
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MR. SIMCWNETTI: Thank vou.

THE CHAIR: Any further discussion?
Did I hear a second?

MR, CHU: Second.

THE CHAIR: All in favor.

IN UNISCN: Avye.

THE CHATR: Any cpposed?

(No response)

THE CHATR: Sc moved. We'll go a
little out of order and have at least
the -- have one of the speakers go with
the speaking section now. If that's
okay. And then I'11 give you the
opportunity to speak later toc if you
wish. Mr. O'Grady, would you like to say
something?

MR. O'GRADY: ©Oh, yeah. I thought
usually Mr. Dunn goes ahead first.

THE CHAIR: No, but we're chivalrous
here.

ME. O'GRADY: I just wanted to point
out that the revisiting use of the word
"bull"™ in regard to the police
colloguially speaking. ©One of the senior

tenants in the building pointed out to me
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that the two wcmen who occupy one of the
apartments, they were, in fact, lesbians.
This was a senior tenant. He raised his
family in the building and the -- wyou
know, the word bulldagger, it refers to
the female plaving -- taking the part of
the male.

THE CHAIR: Mr. O'Grady. If vou
would like to discuss this further, I
would ask that you talk to one of our
investigators.

MR. O'GRADY: But my att-- I have an
attorney who --

THE CHAIR: I understand, so if vou
would —-- somebody could escort Mr.
O'Grady and speak to him about this,
please? Thank you. Take him.

You want to speak now, Mr. Dunn?

MR. DUNN: You know I'd be happy to
have two opportunities to talk, but T
just want to make sure -- do you want to
talk about this truncated case, proposal
in other words? Is the notions that we

would talk about but talk about first?
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THE CHATIR: We're going to talk

about that later.

MR. DUNN: All right. Well, T think
most of the comments I'm going to have
are about that.

THE CHATR: We could have it later
then.

MR. DUNN: Okay.

THE CHAIR: Next item on the agenda
is the budget. First of 211, I would
like to thank the Executive Director
particularly and the Deputy Executive
Director for Administraticon for the
outstanding work they performed in
presenting and supporting and advocating
for CCRB's budget and the Executive
Director will go into that a little
further when she makes her report. But
basically the last round of PEGs, as it
were, were eliminated -- were mitigated,
were —- so basically the CCRB and, as T
said, the Executive Director will go into
it a little bit further, will ke hiring a
certain amount of people in the next

several months. So I think kudos for
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staff for really doing an ocutstanding job

in a very difficult situation.

MS. KUNTZ: Mr. Chairman, I must
concur with what vyou've said. In the
twenty-three years I've been on the Board
I've geen budget cycles come and go, many
mayors, many challenges both to the
mayoralty and the City Council, and our
Executive Director and the senior staff
have done a superk job in securing the
resources that the agency needs to
continue its mission. So, I thank the
leadership of the Chair and mcre
particularly the leadership of our
Executive Director in doing a fine jok in
difficult, difficult circumstances. Well
done, Joan.

MS. THOMPSON: Thank vyou.

THE CHATR: Further cocmments? As T
said in the beginning we will talk a
little bit more about the matter that's
on our web site that we talked about last
meeting. Next item is the report from
the Executive Director.

MS. THOMPSON: Qkay. Since we

already started with the budget I will say
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a little bit more zbout the budget.

We have been excused from our PEG;
the PEG was 896,000 dollars. S50 for us,
that zllows us to hire some
investigators, both now and after July 1
with the new fiscal year. It raises cur
current budget to -- right now our budget
is 59,616,000. It will raise the budget
on July 1lst to $10,270,000. We have also
received money for the prosecution unit;
we received 266,000 dollars, which will
allow us to hire one special cocunsel, cne
line attorney, one attorney to backfill
for the team attorneys, and one clerical
and one Level II Investigator. And that
we'lve already posted the job descriptions
on the web site and we will begin the
interviewing process shortly.

THE CHAIR: Now, may I ask; the --
one of the items -- and of course the
budget's not final yet. But one of the
items that was funded was the
Prosecution --

MS. THOMPSON: Um-hum.

THE CHAIR: -- Unit. As zll of vou
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know, I had an agreement in principle
with the Police Commissioner that we will
start on a trial basis trving some of the
CCRB substantiated cases in the Police
Department Trial Room. So if vyou can,
just for a second, focus in -- focus us
on where that i1s now in terms of the
discussions; I mean, we didn't have
discussions before because of the budget
and whatnot, we kind of stopped it.

MS. THOMPSON: Well, since we just
were notified about the budget there have
not been any successive meetings with the
police department, but T certainly will
strive to have them and we'll start
putting the process in place. As I said,
we are alsc in the process of beginning
the interviewing process to hire for
the -- particularly the first, the
special counsel; that's probably the most
important slot. And so once that's under
way, we will bhe able to have more
substantial conversations with the police
department.

THE CHAIR: Okay. Thank vou.
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MR. SIMONETTI: Mr. Chairman.

THE CHAIR: Yes, Commissicner.

MR, SIMCNETTI: I understood also
that beside being second seat at the
trial room on the cases that we get
invited in, we're now also sitting in on
negotiated pleas? Is that true?

MS. JOSHI: Yeah, we participated in
negotiations for the cases that are
designated for the second seat project
now.

MR. SIMONETTI: So we do get
involved in negotiations?

M5, JOSHI: Yes.

ME., SIMONETTI: Good. Okay.

THE CHATR: Anything further?

MS. THOMPSON: Okay. And for -- the
budget hearing for us will be on June
3rd, which is Thursday, at -- in the City
Council at 1:45. So anybody who would
like to attend; and both the Chair and I
will give testimony at that time.

In April 2010, the CCRB received 576
complaints, or 107 fewer complaints than

it received in April of 2009, when the
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agency received 683 complaints. This
represents a sixteen percent decrease in
complaint activity. In the first four
months of 2010, the Board has received
2,132 complaints or €05 fewer complaints
than it received in the same period of
2009; a twenty-two percent decrease in
complaints.

The Board closed 1,095 cases. Year-
to-date the Board has closed 2,434 cases.
Of the year-toe-date Board closures, 200
cases were full investigations, and 1,456
were closed as TCruncated cases. The CCRB
mediated eleven cases in April for a

total of fifty-three mediations year-to-

date. The substantiation rate is ten
percent. The truncation rate is sixty
percent.

Year-to-date, the CCRB substantiated
B9 cases involving 167 allegations
against 121 officers. With the Board
closing this month more cases than it
received, the agency's open docket shows
a fourteen percent decrease in relation

to the previous month's open docket. The
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docket stands at 3,038 cases. About
ninety-four percent of our open
investigations were filed within the last
vear. Of the open cases, 1,206 cases are
awaiting panel review, or forty percent
of the open cases. 1,588 cases are also
currently being investigated, and 244
cases are in the CCRB's mediation
program.

In March 2010, the police department
disposed of seventeen cases. Thirteen
officers received disciplinary action,
three did not receive any, and one case
against an officer was closed as filed,
which means that the officer retired.

The department negotiated guilty charges
against an officer, closed one case as
statute of limitations expired, and two
cases as unable to prosecute, and it
disciplined twelve officers with command
discipline and instructions. The
discipline rate was elighty-one percent.
Year-to-date the discipline rate is
eighty-eight percent. The year-to-date

discipline declined to prosecute rate is
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now eight percent.

I would zlso like fo talk about
three trends that we see that are now
appearing in CCRB that we think are very
important. The first trend is that the
number of full investigations referred to
the Board for its review has increased by
twenty-five percent and the number of
truncated cases has declined by fourteen
percent. From January to April of 2009,
the truncation rate was sixty-seven
percent. For the same period of 2010,
the truncation rate referred to the Board
has been fifty-eight percent. These
figures suggest that a2 positive change in
the truncation rate, which has been a
long concern of the Board, is now taking
effect.

The second trend is a significant
increase in the number of cases referred
to mediation. From January to April of
2009, the investigative fteam referred 124
cases to mediation. For the same period
of 2010, the investigative teams have

referred 224 cases to mediaticon. The

13
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result is an eightvy-one percent increase
in the number of referrals to mediation.

The third trend is a significant
decrease in the open docket for both the
investigators and the caseload. With an
agency-wide open docket below 1600, and a
stable head count, we are confident that
by the end of the year the average number
of days to close a fully-investigated
case will alsc fall. So I would like to
thank the managers and the investigative
staff for a very productive first four
months of the year, in the midst of many
changes and the complex budget scenario
that's been occurring. So most of the
managers are here, so thank you very much
and to your staff.

Also, just to let everyone know that
we have also just submitted a grant to
the National Institute of Justice. TWe
will be competing nationwide; there's
only eight grants that will be funded, so
we keep our fingers crossed, but we
submitted our proposal for 5$600,000 for a

two-vyear period. And the proposal will

14
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be evaluating our mediation program.
There are three major components of the
grant, one is to look at the officers who
participate in mediation, if they have a
lower recidivism rate than the officers
who do not participate; the second one is
the satisfaction of officers with the
mediation process and the third we will
be doing a cost-benefit analysis of
mediation versus investigation. That's
it.

THE CHATR: Any comments? And the
next item on the agenda is committee
reports. I believe the annual report.

MS. THOMPSON: The annual report, T
expect the first draft by the end of the
week on my desk; we've been working away
quite hard to get this done. So the
first draft is expected by the end of the
week on my desk.

THE CHAIR: Will vou give it to
the --

MS, THOMPSON: And then at that
point I will share it with the Reports

and Recommendations Committee, which is
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Jim, Dan and Mary I bhelieve.

THE CHAIR: Right.

MS. THOMPSON: Yes.

THE CHAIR: The other committee
reports?

BISHOP TAYLOR: For the Outreach
Committee, we have conducted outreach
meetings since January 7th, concluding up
to date April 28th and Dawn Fuentes, who
T don't see here --

MS. THOMPSON: No, she's at
another outreach.

BISHOP TAYLOR: She's been doing --
I want to just note for the record that
she has probably been juggling about five
or six Jjobs, and one of which is the Jjcb
of coordinating these ocutreach meetings
with the community, but they've been
tremendously successful, and I attended a
couple and --

THE CHAIR: PBishop, could you give a
little example of where those are and --

BISHOP TAYLOR: Well, one we had in
a public housing development in Queens;

we had about fifty or sixty residents.
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We've had them in high schools in

Brooklyn; we've had them at a couple of

NYCHA facilities in Brooklyn and The

Bronx. Places that -- the not -- the

unusual places that, vou know, vyou

wouldn't normally think we might reach out to,

but wefre trying to reach people that might not know

know about the CCRB, don't know about CCRB, educate
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them on what the process is and what
their rights are as citizens if they feel
that they've been violated and there's
socme very interesting guestions that
arise in those meetings. T think it's
very informative and we're going to forge
ahead for the next part of the year to
schedule more meetings.

THE CHATIR: Connected to that, I
have asked staff to lecck at other venues
and other ways to have our board meeting,
not only -- this is an attempt to
certainly get out of Manhattan, but also
encourage further participation of the
public, to explore different venues. I
think our next -- meant to go -- we're

next scheduled to go to Staten Island and
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The Bronx. As far as time goes, whether
or not there's a betfer time that we
could -- that would encourage people to
attend mestings, et cetera. So I've
asked staff to look at that and see if we
could encourage more public participation
that way.

BISHOP TAYLOR: You know, Chair,
we'lve also —- me and Dawn were talking
about trying to coordinate an outreach
meeting with a particular area so that
the outreach meeting could almost be a
real educational process for the people
that could possibly attend, letting them
know that in three weeks or a month the
meeting is going to actually ke here, hut
it's not a meeting to, vou know, explain
the parameters of what the meeting is
about. It's not a mesting to vent, per
se, or to -- but at least to understand
the process and what happens at the
public meetings. So we're trying to
coordinate that too.

THE CHAIR: Okay.

BISHOP TAYLOR: So 1t'll be a
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educational process and following with an
actual meseting that the public can
participate in.

THE CHAIR: That would ssem good.

BISHOP TAYLOR: The only probklem
with that is that it probably would have
to be in the evening if we want that
process to work that way.

THE CHAIR: Certainly that's why
I've asked staff to look at it, discuss
it with the Board, and see where we could
further encourage participation and
education.

BISHOP TAYLOR: Um-hum.

THE CHATIR: Anything further? Any
further committee reports?

Next item on the agenda is old
business. Last meeting we discussed
certain recommendations that were made as
a result of the mavor's exchange program
with the first deputies of the wvarious
agencies, and the first deputy that was
assigned to us was from the Commission on
Human Rights. And certain

recommendations were made, and we've

19
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asked for a public comment about this.
Commissioner Simonetti had a guestion as
far as how the Commission on Human
Rights -- what their mandate is in terms
of what they -- and how that differs from
ours, which is certainly relevant in
terms of recommendaticn. And what we've
done was we've put the guestion in our
web site. I deon't think there was a
strong public response to that, and I
would suggest that we ask for further
comment either by asking the -- asking
staff to solicit the members of the
Council, the citywide elected officials,
such as the Public Advocate and although
she's not citywide, but certainly she is
citywide, the Speaker of the Council, and
any other person that we can think of in
terms of what they think of the proposal.
And basically it's a different way of
cataloguing our cases, and we would 1like
to see, you know, what others think.

The Board has no opinion cone way or

the other; it may create efficiencies, it
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issue T would like to see what pubklic
officials and anvybody else that we can
think of, what they think of it. Any
other -- any other old business?

New business? T know we kind of
discussed some of the new business in the
Executive Director's report and the grant
is certainly new business.

Time for public comment. Mr. Dunn.

ME. DUNN: Ckay. It wasn't gquite
the way I expected it to go, but all
right. First it's always nice to hear
there's good news. I think the budget
information is terrific. I'd like fto
think that some of the public clamor
about what's happened to CCRB contributed
to that, but I appreciate what the staff
has done. But it's terrific that wvou
guys are averting further cuts because
you got scme more money. One guestion.
Joan, you said you went from 9.6 to 10.2.
Does that include the Prosecution Unit or
is that money on top of it?

MS. THOMPSCON: No, that includes.
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MR. DUNN: That includes. Okay.

And you mentioned vou're going to bhe able
to hire more investigators. How many --
and normally at a meeting vou talk about
what the headcount is, but I'm not sure I
heard vou say it today. How many
investigators are you going to actually
end up with in the next fiscal year given
this money?

MS. THOMPSON: Thirteen before --
during this fiscal year, sc by June 30th,
and we're thinking approximately another
thirteen after July 1. So that's twenty-
six.

MR. DUNN: And what would that get
yvou up to in terms of vour total
investigative headcount?

MS. THOMPSON: 120-something, 120.

MR. DUNN: Okay. So does that mean
vou're down below a hundred now?

M3, THOMPSCON: Now, ves.

MR. DUNN: OQkay. In terms of Tony's
question about the plea negotiations,
Meera, I was unclear about that if you
Jguys are participating in plea

negotiations generally or only with the

22
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cases where there's an agreement you're
going to second seat the case?
Ms. THOMPSON: Second seat.

MS. JOSHI: Only in the cases where

we —-—

MS. THOMPSON: Second seat.

MS. JOSHI: -- we need to second
seat.

MR. DUNN: Okay. &And how many cases
does that --

MS. JOSHI: Year-to-date there's
been approximately thirteen cases that
we've second seated.

MR. DUNN: Something that T think
would ke helpful and Ernie you were
getting at this when we were asking akout
this reporting about it, if there was
socme reporting on what's happening with
this project in terms of hoth the
qualitative aspects, what vou're learning
about and what the outcomes are. From
the reports there are not a lot of trials
taking place; in fact, I'm not sure there
have been any. So, I think it'd ke

helpful if there were some more reports
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about that.

THE CHATR: I wouldn't -- that
wouldn't be a bad idea.

MR. DUNN: QCkay. I guess about as
close as we've gotten on anything so far.
Even when I said something nice akout you
guys. You didn't even say that.

BISHOP TAYLOR: Well, thank vyou for
saying something nice about us, thank
you. It's so unusual.

MR. DUNN: Well, vou know, we call
it the way we see it. A lot of times
it's mestly bad news, but the other
things that are encouraging, I mean,
certainly T will note the DUP rate -- the
DUPs are way down; I mentioned this last
month.  You know, I think there may be
lots of reasons for that, but that is
significant. It looks like there's
actually some more discipline that's
actually being imposed also, it's not
entirely instructions.

So it feels like in the hig picture
things are going in the right direction,

or in a different direction they've been
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going for a long time. So I don't
disappoint vou; vou can rest assured we
still have many, many and mostly good
points, but T want to reccgnize that
things seem to be going in a much more
positive direction, and that's certainly
encouraging.

BISHOP TAYLOR: Well, I'll savor
this moment.

ME. DUNN: I know vyvou will. A1l
right. The truncated cases, I'm actually
a little bit mystified -- not mystified,
a little bit surprised by where ws were.
What I understood from the last meeting
was that there was this report about
these recommendations, 1f that's the
right term, from the Deputy Commissioner
who was here, and there was maybe a
discussion at this board meeting zbout
those recommendations by the Board. And
I think it was Bill who suggested let's
put it on the web site alsc sc the public
knows about it. T did not understand

that discussion. I did not understand
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the notice on the web site to be a2 formal

gsolicitation for -- but it seems like
written comments from the public zabout
this. And my guess is that no one
else --

THE CHAIR: Well, to the extent that
that's the case I'11 ask staff to look at
that and tc actually correct that and to
make it more inviting to -- for public
comment.

MR. DUNN: The other thing is, T
must say, Ernie, that it's a little bit
hard to respond as the puklic in the
absence of any discussion by the Beocard.
You said vyvou don't having any feelings
about this, we just want to get the
way —--— we want to get some sense the way
the public feels. And, vou know, as vou
know, we like to talk about things, so we
will comment, but I think it's going to
be much less --

THE CHAIR: Are you saying they need
to be contextual?

MR. DUNN: Well, I think it would
help. I mean, for instance, my comments

would certainly be influenced by what

26
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board members were saying. I mean, for
many of you, I mean, some people have
been here for a long time, some of you
are much newer. There's been a long
discussion for many years zabout truncated
cases. And you actually went through
formal rule making last year about one
aspect of truncated cases, mainly what
cases were coming to you from staff. And
there was a whole long discussion about
that. That was, like, two years of
discussion. And it feels a 1little bit --
to be having a discussion about comments
about somescone outside the agency, about
significant changes to vyour approach to
truncated cases without hearing any
discussion from board members aboubt what
they feel about that; I mean, Bill, for
instance, fought mightily to prevent any
significant reduction in the number of
truncated cases that were coming to the
Board for review. And he articulated a
lot of reasons about why he felt that
way, many of which we disagreed with, bhut

at least it prompted a2 fair amount of
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discussion and it made public comment and
we filed formal public comments in
response to the close rule. Much mors
productive, I think. PBecause we were
focusing on what the Board was thinking.

You know, if it were the case based
upon some conversation here that everycne
on the Board said we are not about to
adopt this basic approach, which is to
address truncated cases as a problem that
should be resolved by making it easier to
get rid of cases as opposed to saying to
us as an agency we've made more of an
effort to facilitate cases, that would
hugely affect the way we would respond.

So I'm happy to give you some
comments now about what this person said,
but T really feel like we're not going to
be able to publicly, the NYCLU, to
significantly respond until we hear some
discussion by board members about their
feelings about this.

THE CHAIR: And there will be.

MR. DUNN: Okay.

THE CHAIR: There will be

28



10

11

1z

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

discussion.

ME. DUNN: All right. But that just
means we'll do two rounds of comments,
which is fine, I don't mind doing that.
So let me just take a couple of minutes
to respond to what is here.

Bs I think all of you know there
has, for a long time, been a concern
about the rising percentage of cases that
are truncated. And Joan, I didn't guite
understand vour math about the reducticn
in truncated cases, but suffice it to say
that for the last several years scmething
of the magnitude of fifty-five, sixty,
sixty-five percent of all complaints that
have come in have gotten truncated. And
that translates into, I think, last year
socmething like 4500 to 5000 cases that
never got a complete investigation. And
I think for evervyone that has got to bhe a
concern, even if you think, as the police
department kesps insisting, that there
are a significant number of complaints
that are just getting dialed in through

311 and there's no real substance to

29
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them. Even 1if you throw those out,
yvou're tossing out 5,000 cases a year as
truncated; that's a lot of cases. And
last vear there was a small process, Lwo
years ago 1t actually started, in which
scme people on the Board felt like you,
the Board, were spending so much time
locoking at truncated cases and that we'lve
loccked at the Board's treatment of
truncated cases that showed over a five-
yvear periocd, I think, that there were =z
handful, three or four cases in five
years, where you had actually reversed an
investigator'™s recommendation zbout the
disposition of a case.

B decision was made by the group to
adopt a formal ruling that allowed the
staff to close cases. And there was =a
lot of back and forth about that and as I
menticned Bill significantly resisted
that. And vyou ultimately adopted the
rule, with some problems that vyou saw,
but then vou essentially undermined the
rule by limiting its zapplication to two

small categories of cases. So my guess
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is that right now basically you're
getting all the truncated cases that vou
used to be getting are coming through
with yvour board packets and they're part
of your panel meetings.

So what I see there is essentially
the agency in an area of truncated cases
that T think is very important, namely
how much time of Board attenticon they are
requiring. You guys have said we're
going to keep plowing our time into
lcoking at these truncated cases, even if
empirically it is true, we'd never change
a recommendation.

So with that by way of background, T
was a little alarmed to see these
recommendations which again are going
back to look at truncated cases. And
instead of saying these truncated cases
are a sign there are some i1ssues
regarding investigative process that we
need to address so that perhaps we can
facilitate investigations, really the
philosophy behind these recommendations

is you just nesed to find out a way to get

31
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rid of them faster and faster and faster.
So, vyou know, we have to -- we will only
investigate if someone comes in and files
a verified statement. We will have fewer
contacts and make fewer efforts.

Basically the whole point of this
thing is to make it easier for the staff
just to get rid of cases without doing
investigative work. And I can understand
that for scme category cases where
there's an ability to determine that the
case is really without merit or is not
going to get pursued. My concern is what
this does not reflect is any recogniticon
on the part of -- T won't say the agency
here if these are not agency
recommendations at this point -- that =
big part of the truncation prcklem may be
what 1s the agency dolng to help people
pursue their complaints.

And on the one hand, laudably so,
vou guys are going out into the community
and having board meetings. And Ernie, I
appreciate the fact that vou are now

saying you've asked the staff to think
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about ways to structure the board
meetings so that there's more public
participation, which I think there's
virtually none at this meeting. There's
was virtually none in Brooklyn. And
that's good, because you're trying to
reach out. Bubt what that is not -- what
is not happening is a similar effort with
the investigative process. Okay. It is
still, at least as far as I understand
it, every single person that files a
complaint has got to come down to 40
Rector Street. When vyou travel out here
yvou get a little sense of what it's like
te have to travel the other direction.
You go to 40 Rector Street during the
work day, come in, get interviewed and
perhaps participate in follow-up in the
course of the complaint. There are lots
of things that you could bhe doing if not
just in the vein of making it physically
more convenient to people to conduct
interviews.

THE CHAIR: Well, I will say this,

that that's not true.
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MR. DUNN: Okay.

THE CHAIR: And we actually have
been exploring other ways, but that's
basically not true. I could ask the
First Deputy Executive Director to
explain what we do.

MS. JOSHI: Generally if somecne
expresses on the phone that they're going
to have a hardship in traveling to 40
Rector and the hardship can be, you know,
physical disabkility, a child care
problem, or their work schedule, then the
investigator will make an effort to meet
them at a mutuzally convenient spot to
take the interview there rather than them
coming to 40 Rector.

MR. DUNN: Okay. So, you guys did
7,000 cases last year. How many
interviews took place outside of 40
Rector?

THE CHAIR: Listen, I don't want
this fto be a cross-examination.

ME. DUNN: Well, but Ernie, vou
raised the issue; vou say 1t's not true

so I'm asking --

34
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THE CHAIR: I'm just saying what the
staff does to counter what vou said.
It's not true that people have fto go to
40 Rector Street to file a complaint.
And we are looking at ways, other ways,
to -- whether it's locking at cther city
offices throughout the rest of the city,
where complaints can be taken, where -- T
mean, we're looking at all of this.

MR. DUNN: Well, I accept that, and
I think that's -- we have recommended
that, other people on the Board T think
talked about it; I'm happy to hear that.
But I think that if you were going to say
that it's not true that we don't conduct
interviews outside the office, it's
reasonable to say, okay, well, how many
interviews actually are getting conducted
outside the office. I won't pursue that:
I will accept vyvour representation there
are gsome. I will stand until corrected
on my belief that that some is a very
small number.

And, vou know, the point is that I

think that that is probably the single
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largest impediment to people pursuing
complaints, and I think that before
anyone starts thinking about cutting down
on the number of contacts before they cut
off the complaint, or stopping or even
not even initiating the investigative
process until someone comes in and does
the interview, that the very first step
has got to be what can we do to mzke it
easier for complainants to conduct the
interview that for our purposes we want
to trigger the investigative process.

And bkeyond that -- that seems to be
the biggest stumbling block, as T
understand it, that this person came in
from the Human Rights Commission, saw
that there were a lot of truncated cases,
saw that most of those truncated cases
were due to the fact that a complainant
did not show up for an interview for
whatever reason, and his suggestion is
given that, vyou should just completely
not do any investigation whatsoever
unless and until somebody comes in. And

I think that given that scenario it's
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incumbent upon you as a group to say what
can we do to make sure that that we are
not creating a procedural burden for
people. It's just unreasonable given the
significance of an assignment.

THE CHATIR: All right. I think Mr
Dunn, that's exactly what we're doing
here. We're trying to lock at different

ways; staff is continually locking at

ways. It is a concern of the Board. And
staff is continually -- it's continually
lococking at ways to -- whether it's

through outreach, whether it's actual
investigators going out into the field to
interview people to get verified
complaints, whatever it is. It is an
issue. And we understand what our
mandate is, and it is, frankly, toc serve
the public as best we can. So I think
that's the recommendations -- zand
remember, the recommendations of the
Commission on Human Rights, it was their
recommendations, as you point out, and
they have a different way of doing

things. But the Board thought that it
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would bhe an interesting discussion
looking at the way the commission does,
looking at what our mandate is, and
looking to see if there are ways that we
can improve the way we do business. I
mean, that was the intent. That's the
intent of this public discussion.

MR. DUNN: I understand that and I
accept it. And, for instance -- I mean,
this is the first I have heard any puklic
discussion about the noticn that the
staff and the Board has been looking
seriously about the interview issue and
how to facilitate interviews. And T
think that's terrific; T accept that
fully. T think that, vou know, again,
going back to what T started with, we'd
be having a much more informed discussion
if there had been a discussion first, and
I realize it would have happened, in
which I heard that, vyou know, over the
last two meonths, vou know, we've dealt
with the car situation so we can get
people out there, we actually had twenty-

five cases where we now have a unit and
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they've gone out and they've interviewed
a bunch of people. We find this, we find
that. That would be 2 much more concrete
context in which we could discuss some of
these things. I just haven't heard that
discussion, and as vou know I've heen at
all the public meetings, so --

THE CHAIR: Yeah, we know.

MR. DUNN: A1l right. So that's
basically what T have to say. I mean, T
locck forward to hearing a public
discussion from the Board about its
thoughts zbout this and once we hear that
we'lll ke in a position to more
specifically comment. Thank you.

THE CHATIR: Jackie Sherman.

MS. SHERMAN: My name is Jackie
Sherman, and I'm counsel to Public
Advocate Bill de Blasio. And following
on Chris' statement, I actually do have a
statement from the Public Advocate in
response to the posting on the web, and I
suspect that our office will have
extended comment with more discussion

from the Board. So this is a first
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response to what was posted on the web.

Thank you for the opportunity to
comment on the recommendation made by
Deputy Commissioner Hudson of the city's
Commission on Human Rights and -- that
the Civilian Complaint Review Board
require complainants to sign a verified
complaint before the CCRB would begin an
investigation of allegations of police
misconduct. T have grave concerns about
imposing a verification reguirement as a
condition of opening a case, as I fear
that it would have a chilling effect on
New Yorkers' willingness to report
instances of pclice misconduct and could
thereby undermine the CCRB's ability to
carry out its charter mandate.

The CCRB was estaklished by the city
charter to serve the interest of all New
Yorkers by investigating allegations of
police misconduct by cofficers of the New
York Police Department. Despite
diminishing resources to execute its
responsibilities, the public has

continued to rely on the CCRB to play
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this crucial role as evidenced by the
agency's record caseload in 2009. I
recognize the c¢ritical role that the NYPD
and other law enforcement authorities
play in maintaining public safety within
our city; I also appreciate the
importance of the CCRE operating
efficiently, especially given the current
fiscal climate and the agency's growing
caseload.

Efforts to increase the agency's
efficiency, however, must not compromise
the CCRB's ability to provide complete,
thorough and impartial investigaticons of
allegations of police misconduct.
Imposing a verification reguirement in
order to trigger the start of a CCRB
investigation could make New Yorkers
unwilling to report allegations of police
misconduct and worse, could shake their
confidence in the utility of the CCRB in
providing meaningful oversight over the
police department.

In particular, this proposed policy

could discourage persons who fear
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retaliation from the police or whose work
or family obligations preclude them from
appearing in person at the CCRE to file
complaints. In the long term, this could
impede the agency's abllity to realize
its charter mandate.

T hope the Board fully ccnsiders the
policy implications of this proposal
before implementing such a major pcolicy
change. In particular, I strongly
encourage the Board and staff to conduct
a full anzalysis of how a proposed change,
such as the one that's been made, would
affect the existing caseload before
proceeding further.

In the coming days I plan to send a
letter to the Board and staff fully
outlining my concerns with the proposed
plan and other CCRB issues. Along with
the statement, I'm submitting a letter
that is signed by other local elected
officials expressing their concerns with
the proposed policy change.

I look forward to working together

to find ways to ensure that the CCRB is
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an independent agency capable of
providing robust oversight.

THE CHAIR: Thank vou.

MS. SHERMAN: And I have a copy of
the letter.

THE CHAIR: I appreciate that. Just
one comment. This is not 2 proposed
change. T just want toc make that clear.
This is not a proposed change. Tt is =2
comment on a recommendation made pursuant
Lo a mayoral program that we thought
public discussion was noted. That's what
it is.

MS. SHERMAN: That's good to hear,
and we will look forward to getting a
rocbhust conversaticon and a discussion from
the Board members.

MS. KUNTZ: We thank you and we
thank the Public Advocate for the
comments,

THE CHAIR: Thank you. I was handed
a letter from Ms. Sherman to the CCRE,
and it is from the Public Advocate,
Member of State Assembly Karim Camara,

Member of City Council Leroy Comrie,



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

Member of City Council Daniel Dromm,
Member of City Council Julissa Ferreras,
Member of City Council Dan Garodnick,
Member of City Council Letitia James,
Member of the State Assembly Hakeem
Jeffries,

Member of the City Council Annabel Palma,
Member of the City Council James Sanders
and Member of the City Council Jumaane
Williams.

Kristen -- Kirsten --

ME. FOY: Kirsten Foy. Good morning
everyone, my name 1s Kirsten Foy; I'm a2
colleague of Jackie Sherman and I can't
add very much more to the letter other
than to say that there were many elected
officials -- by the way, I'm the Director
of Intergovernmental Relations for the
Puklic Advocate. There are many elected
officials that expressed reservation at
the recommendation but due to the fact
that there was not very much information
for them to base a decision on, they just

merely expressed that information and
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once there was a broader dialcgue they
45

would he willing to weigh in. But there
were quite a few other elected officials
that did not look highly upon this
recommendation. So I just make that
statement.

THE CHAIR: Well, like I said, I
think one of the comments by Mr. Dunn in
terms of putting this in context; I think
that we have to do that. Because what it
may seem-- it may not seem -- it may not
be as it seems based on what CCRB already
does. TI'm not saying one way or the
other, I'm just saying -- but I think it
would help that if we put this in context
as To what CCRR doces now. Okay? So, we
will do that and we will sclicit more
opinions from the varicus elected
officials and interested groups and then
we will have a discussion at some point.
Not necessarily next board meeting, but
at some point.

MS. KUNTZ: Thank vyou for coming.

MR. FOY: Thank vou.

THE CHAIR: I think that's all the

speakers we have. Anything further from
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any of the board members?

will take a five-minute break and then go

into

a.m. )

Our meeting stands adjourned.

executive session.

(Proceedings concluded at 11:03

We
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CERTIFICATTION

I, Jason Gottlieb, Electronic Court
Reporter and Notary Public, do hereby certify
that the foregoing witness whose testimony as
herein set forth, was duly sworn on the date
indicated, and I was present during the
entirety of the foregoing proceedings, and
that T caused to be recorded a true, ccocmplete
and verbatim recording of the proceedings via

digital means.

I further certify that T am not employed

by nor related to any party to this action.

In witness whereof, I hereby sign this
date:

May 20, 2010.

Jason Gottlieb

47



10

11

1z

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

CERTIFICATTIOHN

I, Yeshavyahu Heiliczer, hereby certify
that the foregoing is a true and correct
transcription, to the best of my ability, of
the sound recorded proceedings submitted for

transcription.

T further certify that I am not employed

by nor related to any party to this action.

In witness wherecof, I hereby sign this
date:

May 20, 2010.

Yeshayahu Heiliczer
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MEETING OF
THE CIVILIAN COMPLAINT REVIEW BOARD
June 9, 2010
10:14 a.m.
40 Rector Street
2nd Floor

New York, New York 10006

ERNEST F. HART, ESQ., CHAIR
JOAN M. THOMPSON, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

PUBLIC MEETING AGENDA:

1. Call to Order

2. Adoption of Minutes

3. Report from the Chair

4. Report from the Executive Director
5. Committee Reports

6. 0Old Business

7. New Business

8. Public Comment

Reported By: Jason Gottlieb
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BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT WERE:

DANIEL D. CHU, ESQ.

JAMES DONLCN, ESQ.

DR. MOHAMMAD KHALID
WILLIAM F. KUNTZ II, ESQ.
JULES A. MARTIN, ESQ.
MICHAEL MCCANN, ESQ.

MARY E. MULLIGAN, ESOQ.
TOSANO J. SIMONETTI
BISHOP MITCHELL G. TAYLOR

YOUNGIK YOON, ESQ.
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PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CCRB 6/9/2010

THE CHATIR: Okay, let's get started.
First item on the agenda is the -- is the
adoption of the minutes of the last
meeting. Is there a motion?

MR. KUNTZ: Move to approve.

MR. MCCANN: Second.

THE CHAIR: All in favor?

IN UNISON: Aye.

THE CHAIR: Any opposed?

(No audible response)

Unanimous.

Report from the Chair. On this past
Thursday, Joan and I represented the agency
by testifying before the City Council at our
budget hearing. While it was not --

while it was lightly attended by some of

the Council -- by some of the Council, I
must say that it was a -- certainly, a
spirited discussion. So if yvou want --

if yvou're not able to fall asleep during the
middle of the night and you want to watch
one of those public access stations, I'm
sure vou'll be interested. But

basically, we just reported on what we --

what was proposed in the executive budget
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PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CCRB 6/9/2010
and we also asked for two additional
positions, one in -- to cover outreach
and the other one to deal with mediation.

Next item on the agenda is the
report from the Executive Director.

MS. THOMPSON: Okay. In May 2010,
the CCRB received 597 complaints or 72
fewer complaints than it received in May
of 2009 when the agency received 686
complaints. This represents an eleven
percent decrease in complaint activity.
In the first five months of 2010, the
Board has received 2,721 complaints or
685 fewer complaints than it received in
the same period of 2009, which is a
twenty percent decrease in complaints.

In May 2010, the Board closed 965
cases. Year-to-date, the Board has
closed 3,399 cases. Of the year-to-date
Board closures, 1,342 cases were full
investigations and 1,936 were closed as
truncated cases. The CCRB mediated
twenty-three cases in May for a total

seventy-six mediations year-to-date.
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Year-to-date, we also attempted mediation

PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CCRB 6/9/2010
in forty-five cases.

The substantiation rate is ten
percent and the truncation rate is fifty-
seven percent. Year-to-date, the CCRB
has substantiated 130 cases against 174
officers.

While the Board closed this month
more cases than it received, the agency's
open docket shows a twelve percent
decrease in relation to the previous
month's open docket. The docket stands
at 2,662 cases. About ninety-five
percent of our open investigations were
filed within the last year. Of the open
cases, 928 cases are awaiting panel
review or thirty-five percent of all open
cases. 1,506 cases are being currently
investigated and 228 cases are in the
CCRB's mediation program.

In April 2010, the Police Department
disposed of twenty cases. All twenty
officers received disciplinary action --
disciplinary action. The department
disciplined thirteen officers with

instructions and seven officers with
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PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CCRB 6/9/2010
command discipline. Year-to-date, the
discipline rate is ninety-one percent.
Year-to-date department decline to
prosecute rate is six percent.

THE CHAIR: Any questions?

Next item on the agenda are the
committee reports. First we'll have the
Operation Committee.

MR. SIMONETTI: Yes. The Operations
Committee met this morning and we
discussed the hiring procedure that's
going on right now. Currently, we are
receiving resumes for the position of
attorneys and for investigators. And
we're looking for attorneys for the APU.

We're going to be hiring -- we're
going to be hiring three attorneys, two
of whom would probably go into our
prosecution unit and then the third --
the third one would be assigned to the
teams to help out with the cases from the
team. And we'll talk about the teams
after because that's the second item is
the reorganization of the CCRB in terms

of the composition of the teams. The --
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PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CCRB 6/9/2010
the interviewing is taking place.

We've received many resumes,
particularly for the investigative
position. You know, with a tight job
market out in the public in general,
we're getting a lot of people, not only
with college degrees but people with
master's degrees and several with law
degrees applying for the position of
investigator.

The attorneys, we have received many
applications. We got twenty-five
applications. It's been narrowed down --
no, no, excuse me. We're looking at
twenty-five people. We got many more
applications than that. 1It's been
reduced down to twenty-five. Fifteen of
those people have been interviewed and it
looks like we'll have between four and
seven people coming back for a second
round from those fifteen. We have an
additional ten that has been culled out
of the remaining resumes that'll be
interviewed. And those interviews are

being done by Joan and Meera and Graham
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PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CCRB 6/9/2010
is involved in the process also --

MS. THOMPSON: Graham and Lisa.

MR. SIMONETTI: =-- and Lisa. Okay,
fine. And then hopefully, we're going to
be able to hire an additional twenty-six
attorneys. The only --

MS. THOMPSON: Twenty-six
investigators -- twenty-six
investigators.

MR. SIMONETTI: Twenty-six --
twenty-six attorneys, how did I do that?

THE CHAIR: That's a firm!

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That's
Skadden Arps -- Skadden Arps here.

MR. SIMONETTI: Twenty-six
investigators. By the way, we've only
got approval for five so we're definitely
going to be hiring five additional
investigators shortly. But we're looking
to hire 26, which will bring our head
count of investigators up to 124, well
below our numbers that were -- we're
customarily used to.

In terms of the attorneys, we're

looking to hire three who will be going
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PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CCRB 6/9/2010
to the prosecution unit and one will be
helping out with the teams.

The second thing that we talked
about was the reorganization of the eight
team -- the current eight teams.
Recently, one of our team managers resigned.
So that leaves us now with five team
managers. Because of budget reductions,

we let go one manager several months ago so
now that brings us down to five.

So obviously, there has to be a
reorganization of the eight current teams
into five teams. And that's going to be
taking place and we'll be doing -- and
there will be one team manger obviocusly
assigned to each of those five
reorganized teams.

We don't see any problem reducing
the number of teams in terms of getting
the work out to the panels for our -- for
us to take a look at and to vote out. We
don't see any problem with that. We
anticipate that the caseloads that will
be coming out will remain the same for us

to review. That's about 125 cases a
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PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CCRB 6/9/2010
month so we think we'll able to do that.

The third item that we talked about
was the annual report. The annual report
currently is in draft form and has been
circulated to three members of the
reports committee and they're looking at
it now.

And then hopefully after they sign
off on it, it will be coming out to all
Board members and at that time, we'll be
sending a draft copy over to the Police
Department and we're hopeful that it will
go to the printer's by the end of July.
That's our projection for the annual
report.

MS. THOMPSON: Coming out.

THE CHAIR: Any guestions?

MR. SIMONETTI: That's my report,
Mr. Chair.

THE CHAIR: Thank you, Commissioner

Simonetti.
Just to -- we have a report from the
recommendation -- from the

Recommendations Committee.

MR. DONLON: Well, we have -- as

10 -
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PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CCRB 6/9/2010
somebody said, we do have the draft. We
expect that we're going to discuss it
after the meeting today, the committee
will. And then we'll give it back to the
Executive Director and I think we're
close to getting it into final form.

THE CHAIR: Okay.

MR. DONLON: And I have an ADR --

THE CHAIR: Yes.

MR. DONLON: -- committee report.

THE CHAIR: Thanks.

MR. DONLON: Okay. Lisa Cohen has
put together some statistics for our
committee just to highlight some of the
changes in the mediation program. These
figures that I'm going to discuss compare
the period from January to April of 2009
and January through April of 2010. But
the -- the basic idea is that the CCRB
remains dedicated to growing the
mediation program.

Senior management has been meeting
with the team managers to collaborate on
ways to increase the number of cases

referred from investigations to

11 -
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PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CCRB 6/9/2010
mediation. And as a result of these
efforts, in the four-month period in
2010, the number of cases referred to and
accepted by the mediation unit has
increased by seventy-five -- seventy-six
percent from the same period in 2009. So
in 2009, in that period, there were 124
cases accepted by the mediation unit; in
2010, during that same period, 218 cases.

Further, investigators are offering
mediation to more civilians. The rate at
which investigators are offering
mediation to parties in suitable cases
increased from 28.7 percent in '09 to 48
percent in 2010. More civilians are
accepting mediation. There's been a
slight increase, again, during that same
four-month period in 2010.

In terms of the Police Department,
more officers are being offered
mediation. There has been some -- a
collaborative effort between NYPD and the
PBA. The number of officers offered
mediation increased by 127 percent.

There were 116 ocfficers who were offered

12
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PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CCRB 6/9/2010
mediation in that four-month period in
'09 versus 264 in that same period in
2010. And more officers are accepting
mediation. The numbers went from sixty-
six percent in '09 to eighty-four percent
in 2010.

There's also a new mediation
referral process that -- the mediation
unit and the team managers have developed
a new referral report template which
makes case review by the mediation unit
and the ADR committee more efficient.
There's been an increase in the number of
cases closed as mediated or mediation
attempted. The number of cases mediated
increased by twenty-six percent. The
number of cases closed as mediation
attempted increased by fifty-six percent.

In addition, the Executive Director
and Director of Mediation -- that's Joan
Thompson and Lisa Cohen -- have been
working with students from Fordham
University School of Law on a clinical
project aimed at proposing ways in which

the use of mediation can be increased at

13 -
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PUBLIC MEETING OF THE CCRB 6/9/2010
the CCRB.

And finally, I think this was
mentioned at a previous meeting but Lisa
Cohen was elected to the Board of
Directors of the Association for Conflict
Resolution, the Greater New York chapter
which is a non -- a not-for-profit
organization dedicated to enhancing the
practice and public understanding of
effective conflict resclution. That's my
report.

(Applause)

THE CHAIR: Thank vyou.

MR. CHU: And Ernie, I just have a
quick update on the Computer Technology
Committee. TWe've been working with our
in-house computer technology guru, Yuriy,
on trying to explore ways to increase the
efficiency of Board review of cases.

And towards that end, we've been
working on the -- making the voting
sheets computerized and accessible
online. So this is something which is
still in the very infancy stages right

now. It's going to be discussed, most

14
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likely, at the next operational meeting.
We'll be seeking further input from the
other Board members and incorporating
their suggestions and fine-tuning but
that's something that's in the works.

THE CHAIR: Well, my vote is do that
as quickly as possible.

MR. CHU: Yeah.

THE CHAIR: That would be very good.

MR. SIMONETTI: I would just like to
commend the staff, really. I mean, if
one looks at the open docket and if vou
look particularly at the cases over
eighteen months older, we're down to
seven cases. Now that's a dramatic,

dramatic decrease, you know?

So -- I mean, staff has to be
commended for that. If you look at
cases -- the percentage of cases of the
total docket over sixteen months old,
it's .7 percent. Less than one percent
of the cases are over -- and that amounts
to sixteen cases, by the way.

So staff is doing a tremendous job,

15 -
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yvou know? I know that some Board members
were concerned about that or were asked
about that but let me tell you, these
numbers reflect that we're paying
attention to those aging cases.

THE CHAIR: I agree, Tony. That
was —-- 1t was very -- and staff is to be
commended and it's something that
certainly, I've discussed with Joan and
with Meera. I'm glad you -- I'm glad you
pointed that out. That is, I think, just
the report of the Executive Director for
the last several months has shown an
increase in efficiency and they are
certainly to be commended, particularly,
in a time of declining resources. So
again, thank you.

Any other -- any old business?

BISHOP TRAYLOR: Outreach committee,
I just wanted to congratulate Dawn for
doing a tremendous job where we're going
to surpass the amount of outreach events
that we had last year. I think we had
forty-nine or fifty last year. This

year, we're on track to do sixty-five but
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probably -- we'll probably do even more
than that.

Four of the outreach events have
been in NYCHA developments, which is good
and we've done several schools and
churches. And another part to that is
Dawn's work in grant writing so that we
could get more funds to do more marketing
to go wider and then to go deeper so that
New York City residents have a real clear
understanding of the CCRB process and
what -- and how they can use the agency
for their complaints.

THE CHAIR: Very good. That kind of
brings me to Dawn, actually and new
business.

MS. FUENTES: Hi. Thank vyou very
much. It is my pleasure today, we've
invited a wonderful organization called
Global Kids and this has been a part of
our community outreach. Global Kids is a
not-for-profit organization whose mission
is to inspire you and to educate vyou
about urban issues, global issues in the

communities that they serve.
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There -- I actually met them. It's
a very interesting thing and one of the
students actually gave me a call, very
articulate and said, "You know what?
We're studying CCRB, the Civilian
Complaint Review Board. We're very
excited about it. We've been working on
it. We've been researching." And so of
course, my ears perked up. I was so
excited to hear to that and was even more
excited when they invited me to come down
to their actual school -- high school and
meet with them and to talk more about
what we do at CCRB but also for them to
share with me all the work that they've
been doing in developing this video,
doing their research under the guidance
of their wonderful teachers and
educators.

But these vyouth inspire me. They're
our future and today, we're very happy to
have them here today. And we
congratulate you on your work and welcome
to the Civilian Complaint Review Board.

(Applause)
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Let me give you their names. The
teachers are Kevin Murungi, Nassim
Zerriffi and some of the students,
Shereese Trumpet, Valerie Higgins, Darius
Wilson, there's another young man. I
didn't get his name.

Who's —-- say your name.

MR. ARISTIDE: Batala Aristide.

MS. FUENTES: Thank you very much.
All right, so welcome. Come on up.

THE CHAIR: Well, actually if vyou
want to face --

MS. FUENTES: Probably face the
audience.

THE CHAIR: -- face --

MS. THOMPSON: Face them.

THE CHAIR: Yes.

MR. MURUNGI: As is usually the case
with these things, I think it's better
for the young people to introduce
themselves. Tell you about who they are
and what they do.

MS. TRUMPET: Hi. My name is
Shereese Trumpet and I'm in tenth grade

at HSGC.
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MR. WILSCN: Hi. My name is Darius
Wilson. I am a ninth grader at HSGC.

MS. HANNIBAL: Hi. I'm Valerie
Hannibal. 1I'm a tenth grader at HSGC.

MR. ARISTIDE: Good morning,
everyone. My name is Batala Aristide.
I'm a junior at the High School for
Global Citizenship. And the Human Rights
Activist Project, which is HRAP, what
we've been doing is every year, we pick a
topic that we want to look at for the
whole year, something that we -- that
we're passionate about and something that
will really make us want to go out and in
our community and do this activist work.

So we picked racial profiling and
also the CCRB because we felt that it was
something that we really were passionate
about. And a lot of people in our
communities don't really know their
rights when it comes to dealing with the
police. And we felt that, vou know, if
we do this, we can get people more in the
know of what's going on and get people

more familiar with the CCRB.
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MS. HANNIBRAL: And we also have some
things we want like having more
publicity. We want you guys to be more
out in -- we want you guys to outreach to
the communities of more minorities
because a lot of people who live in those
communities, they don't always have a
school and programs that can go out and
inform neighbors.

So we want you guys to tell them
what they can do, how to react to police
officers because a lot of us don't know
and when we talk to police officers,
we're scared and intimidated and we want
to just change that so people know their
rights.

MS. TRUMPET: We started with racial
profiling and the CCRB and at first, we
were wondering what happened to people
when they're brutalized by the police and
then we came about to sign the petition
and we were surprised because we'd never
heard of it and that was something that
came up because we think there should be

more advertisement on t.v. because a lot
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of people these days watch t.v. That's
their focus when they get home. And
we've been -- yeah, we think that
Internet too can be something and
Facebook because everybody's on Facebook
these days.

And what we did, we made a petition
for people to sign so that we could get
people knowing about this and so we could
get the CCRB, not so much improved, but
just out there so people know this is
what you do when you're brutalized by the
police.

MR. WILSON: To add on to that, as
she said, we had petitions made. There
was, like, every Thursday, we have HRAP.
S0 every Thursday we would come together
as a group and we would talk about what
we want to happen.

And on special occasions, we would
go out and have people sign the petitions
and try to inform people about this
organization so they can understand that
they don't have to, like, always try to

make things big but they can, like, come
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to you guys and meet.

So, we did this as -- seeing the
expressions on people's faces was really,
like, amazing because lots of them didn't
seem to understand what we were talking
about at first. But when we started to
explain, they started to understand and
really enjoy the fact that they have
children at our age concerned about them
and their children. So that's how we
came about all of this.

MR. MURUNGI: So I think in general
terms, as the students have mentioned, we
focused identifying the issue, issue
that's of concern to them, researched it,
found out a policy related to the issue
and do advocacy around that policy.

So we focused on police misconduct
and the NYPD stop and frisk procedures
and how -- you know, what we can do to
address stop and frisk issues which are
numerous in the city and, you know,
identifvying policies, identifying means
of advocacy led us to the CCRB.

And not to put Shereese on the
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spot -- I mean, that's exactly what I'm
doing but I'd like her to tell a very
brief story about why the CCRB is so
important and why this issue is, vou
know, very relevant to our community.
This is something that happened -- that
she told us about that happened just
yesterday outside on the street.

MS. TRUMPET: Yeah, I was very
concerned because my friends told me that
they had encountered this kind of thing
regularly. And yesterday, I was at the
corner store and there was -- I knew this
guy who was standing there --.

MS. MULLIGAN: Excuse me, I'm sorry.
I'm having trouble hearing.

MS. TRUMPET: I'm sorry.

MS. MULLIGAN: That's ockay. It's
important to -- it sounds like an
important story that I just wanted to
make sure I heard it.

MS. TRUMPET: He was just about my
age. He was no older than sixteen and
apparently, he was standing there

(indiscernible) to the store and --
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sorry -- and there was this girl,
probably older than him, and she had
committed a crime. I'm not sure what it
was but she was standing near to him and
the police assumed that he was engaged in
that activity that she was performing at
that moment.

And he was arrested -- not only
arrested but he was maced when they asked
for his school ID and he said he doesn't
have it on him right now. He was maced
and then they thought he was going to
run. They pinned him on the ground and
two police officers sat on him while the
girl who actually committed the crime,
she was escorted from the scene by one
police officer.

And T may sound that I'm
exaggerating but there was approximately
fifty officers around that one boy who
did nothing wrong. And that was a kind
of -- had me taken aback because I saw
him standing there. And his mother came
out, outraged, because she knew her son

did nothing and she was standing right
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there. And of one her colleagues told
her that she should make a complaint to
the CCRB and that -- and that she

should -- she should have talked to the
police officers and find out what was the
probable cause of arresting him.

And the only -- my concern 1is that
students should make it known to the
public that I always ask what do they
mean by "probable cause™. What do they
mean that a young boy in jeans, so an
African-American wearing a hoodie, what
is their probable cause? Where do they
draw the line that, okay, he looks like
he's engaged in that activity? That's
what I cornered on since yesterday.

MR. ARISTIDE: That story Shereese
told -- oh, sorry.

MS. TRUMPET: Go ahead.

MR. ARISTIDE: That story Shereese
told is really what brings Ms. Fuentes to
our school and she was talking about the
mediation program. And I really liked
that because it's important for the cop

and also the victim to sit face-to-face
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and talk about the situation, what the
cop can do better, how -- if he's in that
situation, next time, what he should do
differently and also, for the victim to
kind of learn, like, from the perspective
of the cop because here we always get
profiled by these cops but at the same
time, they have lives too, like, they
want to go to their family at the end of
the day.

So we also got to learn from their
perspective but also from our
perspective, like, what we go through in
our communities. So I really like the
mediation program. I really think vyou
guys should keep doing that because it's
important and that's something that I
really like.

Thank vyou.

(Applause)

MS. FUENTES: Would you guys like to
get up and take a picture?

MR. ARISTIDE: Do you want to
introduce the video?

MR. WILSON: Oh, okay. So this is a
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video of some of our petitions that we
had and our little adventure, as I call
it. Because it was a nice experience,
seeing how people were into us getting
people to sign it and everything. So,
yeah, enjoy.

MS. FUENTES: Thanks, Alex. Thank
you, guys.

(Applause)

(Video playing)

SUBTITLE CAPTION: The Global Kids
Human Rights Activist Project (HRAP) at
the High School for Global Citizenship
(HSGC) Campaign on Police Misconduct and
Racial Profiling

On April 15 2010, students from the
HRAP took to the streets of Prospect
Heights Brooklyn to inform and educate
the public, and have petitions signed in
support of reform in both the Civilian
Complaint Review Board (CCRB) and New
York Police Department (NYPD) Stop and
Frisk procedures.

ANGEL: All right. We are heading

towards the museum right now to get our
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petition signed on the CCRB and on stop
and frisk. It is very important that
these people know what's going on. So

we're doing our best.

OGHENETARE: CCRB's role -- it's
pretty much -- it's the Civilian
Complaint Review Board. It's only one

office that's in Manhattan and we're
trying to get this petition signed so we
can branch out because, like, there's
only one location and, like, it's a mass
amount of problems.

MR. MURUNGI: People are signing
your petition?

DARIUS: Yeah. We got the
addresses. We got the e-mails, you know?

MR. MURUNGI: Look at that. Darius
getting a petition signed.

DARIUS: By me, woohoo. I think
people aren't doing this because nobody
put the e-mails yet. So I'm putting mine
to get this started.

SUBTITLE CAPTION: Petition Signing
in Progress.

More Petition Signing.
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Even More Petition Signing.

Followed by a Victory Dance.

So here's why we need an effective
and independent Civilian Complaint Review
Board...

JAMILLA: We got the police to sign.

SUBTITLE CAPTION: The Police are
allies in our campaign. One officer
shared this story while signing our
petition.

JAMILLA: And one of them told us
that his son was on his way home. He was
stopped by the police and taken out of
the car and his friends were let go and
they just told his other friends to go
home. They handcuffed him and beat him
in handcuffs in the back of the car.

Then they threw him out of the car in the
middle of the road, drove away and came
back, took the handcuffs off and beat him
some more and just left him there.

SUBTITLE CAPTION: ...So civilians
involved in cases like that have a place
to file complaints, have their voices

heard, and receive fair investigations!
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SHAKIRA: Hi, Kevin.

EGYPT: What's up, Mr. Kevin?

MR. MURUNGI: How's it going so far?

SHAKTIRA: Good.

EGYPT: Well, really good.

MR. MURUNGI: Yeah?

EGYPT: We're getting a lot of
signatures.

MR. MURUNGI: Let me see.

EGYPT: Yeah, yeah. You see?

MR. MURUNGI: Oh, very nice.

EGYPT: Very nice. Oh, I see some
more people. Nice.

MR. MURUNGI: Bye.

SHAKTIRA: Bye.

GABRIEL: Well, it's going great. A
lot of people that I've met, you know,
they're kind of, like, unsure but they
still were willing to sign my petition, I
met a lot of great people who had some
good ideas and I think it's going really
well.

DELISEA: Yeah, 1t's going well. We
got some signed and it's helping us with

our speech skills.
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SUBTITLE CAPTION: Street Interview
in front of the Brooklyn Museum breaking
it all down: Why CCRB and Stop and Frisk
reform is needed and some of the key
components of such reform.

MS. TRUMPET: You mentioned earlier
you've dealt with the CCRB. What was
your experience?

MALE SPEAKER: It was -- it's --it
takes a long process if you're doing it
on your own, in other words, if you don't
have a lawyer, someone who's familiar
with CCRB. It took -- took us about -- I
think, about six months for ocur first
hearing. The whole process took anywhere
between eight months and a year.

MS. TRUMPET: That long?

SUBTITLE CAPTION: Need for a
Standardized Investigative Timeline!

MALE SPEAKER: That long and I felt
like once I got inside there, it felt
like, vyeah, the lawyers were on their
side. You know, they asked me a lot of
questions, you know, like they was

interrogating me instead of actually, vou
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know --

MS. TRUMPET: Investigating.

MALE SPERKER: -- investigating it -
- what took place.

NASSIM: Let's work on the Civilian
Complaint Review Board. What do vyou
think should change about that?

MALE SPEAKER: I think there should
be easier access to -- first of all, a
lot of people don't know their rights and
know that they could use CCRB. That's
the first thing.

SUBTITLE CAPTION: Know your rights!

MALE SPEAKFER: I mean, a lot of
people go through problems out here with
the law enforcement and they actually
don't know how to go about getting some
justice done. That's the first step.

SUBTITLE CAPTION: Increase CCREB
Independence!

MALE SPERKER: Second thing is I
think it should be separate. 1It's right.
It feels like you're going into a
department that's part of NYPD instead of

something for the civilians. So if they
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could separate that, that would be --
that would be something good that they
could work on.

SUBTITLE CAPTION: More CCRB
locations - In all five boroughs!

MALE SPEAKER: And also, they only
have one location, you know, in
Manhattan. If something happened in
Brooklyn or The Bronx, you'd still have
to go to Manhattan to actually go to the
CCRB. So I think those are some of the
changes that they can -- they can try to
implement in the future.

You asked me about what could the
police department do. I think they need
more tact, more training in terms of
dealing with people.

SUBTITLE CAPTION: Better Training
for NYPD Police Officers!

MALE SPEAKER: I think it's too
geared towards -- like, I was in the
military. I think it's geared towards --
like, they used to call the military like
its own organization. We used to call

you guys "civilians"™ and everything we
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dealt with that -- those are civilians
and we're the military. And that's, I
think, the same thing they can do with
the Police Department. Like, we're the
NYPD, those civilians.

Every -- I think it should be more
user-friendly, vyou know? I think they
should find a way to interact with the
people and I think there should be
extensive training in dealing with the
people, more so than the physical force
that they, vyou know, they -- they, I
guess, they focus on or concentrating on
in their training. Because when they get
out, they're young. And they get into
environments where they're not used to, a
lot of the rookies. Like, for instance,
they might have a Caucasian cop, who is
not familiar with the environment, come
here as a rookie and start out. And I
think that creates problems.

NASSIM: Thank you very much for
your time, sir.

SUBTITLE CAPTION: Thank vyou indeed

for th